

ATTENDANCE PLAYBOOK

SMART STRATEGIES FOR REDUCING CHRONIC ABSENTEEISM
IN THE COVID ERA

BY PHYLLIS JORDAN

JUNE 2020

FutureEd
GEORGETOWN UNIVERSITY

 **Attendance
Works**
Advancing Student Success By Reducing Chronic Absence

About the Author

Phyllis Jordan is editorial director of FutureEd.

Usage

The non-commercial use, reproduction, and distribution of this report is permitted.

© 2020 FutureEd

About FutureEd

FutureEd is an independent, solution-oriented think tank at Georgetown University's McCourt School of Public Policy, committed to bringing fresh energy to the causes of excellence, equity, and efficiency in K-12 and higher education. Follow us on Twitter at @FutureEdGU

About Attendance Works

Attendance Works is a national nonprofit initiative that supports improved policy and practices around school attendance. Our mission is to advance student success and help close equity gaps by reducing chronic absence. Follow us on Twitter at @AttendanceWorks.

ATTENDANCE PLAYBOOK

Table of Contents

Foreword

Introduction

Monitoring Attendance in Distance Learning

TIER I Interventions

- 6 Nudging Parents and Students
- 8 Home Visits
- 10 Positive Messaging
- 11 Incentives
- 13 Healthy School Buildings
- 15 School-based Health Services
- 17 Telehealth
- 19 School Buses and Public Transit
- 21 A Safer Walk to School
- 23 Breakfast for All
- 25 Laundry at School
- 27 Relevant—and Culturally Relevant—Curriculum
- 29 Threshold Greetings
- 30 Rethinking Recess
- 32 Restorative Discipline Practices

TIER II Interventions

- 34 Early Warning Systems
- 36 Mentors
- 38 Youth Engagement
- 40 Addressing Asthma
- 42 Targeted Transportation
- 43 Students with Disabilities
- 45 School Refusal
- 47 Immigration Enforcement

TIER III Interventions

- 49 Truancy Courts
- 51 Interagency Case Management
- 53 Housing Challenges

FOREWORD

The coronavirus outbreak and the shocking deaths of Ahmaud Arbery, George Floyd and other African Americans have challenged the nation in fundamental ways. On a smaller scale, they have compounded a serious problem facing schools: chronic absenteeism. Even before the pandemic and the striking acts of police brutality and indifference toward black Americans, nearly 8 million students—16 percent of the nation’s public-school population—were missing 10 percent or more of the school. With the disruption of the school calendar, the possibility that classes will continue online in the fall, and the trauma that the recent killings have surely inflicted on many students of color, schools face new and difficult challenges in trying to keep students engaged.

To help educators respond to the new realities, FutureEd and Attendance Works have revised and expanded our 2019 Attendance Playbook. It includes more than two dozen effective approaches to reducing chronic student absenteeism in the wake of the Covid-19 outbreak including how to encourage and track attendance under distance learning.

In *Attendance Playbook: Smart Solutions for Reducing Chronic Absenteeism in the Covid Era*, we explain each intervention, identify the problem it solves, summarize supporting research, offer modifications for Covid concerns, and highlight schools or school districts that have used the strategy successfully. The list isn’t exhaustive, but it represents a substantial sample of the leading work and latest thinking on improving attendance.

We worked closely with California-based Attendance Works on our earlier absenteeism initiatives and we are very pleased to partner with the organization again on this project. Hedy N. Chang, Cecelia Leong, Sue Fothergill, and Catherine Cooney provided invaluable insights.

FutureEd Editorial Director Phyllis Jordan managed the project and wrote much of the report. FutureEd research associates Rachel Grich, Sara Karim and Kendell Long also profiled several absenteeism strategies.

An important aspect of our analysis was gauging the quality of the research supporting absenteeism interventions. We worked closely with University of Illinois researcher Patricia Graczyk to do that. Graczyk, who has published research on attendance interventions and who has been trained on the federal standards for evaluating studies, assessed each study we cite in the report against the four levels of research evidence described in the federal ESSA. We include her research ratings throughout the report.

Finally, Molly Breen and Jackie Arthur of FutureEd’s editorial team did a great job producing the report, as always.

Thomas Toch
Director, FutureEd

INTRODUCTION

Amid the economic and health consequences of the coronavirus crisis and heightened anger over racism and police brutality, educators are facing daunting new challenges in ensuring students' return to school in the fall—whether classes are held in person or online.

The onset of the pandemic and subsequent closing of schools for six months have frayed the bonds between students and school, connections that often influence school attendance. Many students have lost family members to the pandemic. Millions more are living in families suddenly facing the stresses of unemployment and housing insecurity, burdens that have fallen disproportionately to low-income students of color and other already vulnerable student populations, many of whom have also had to cope with racial bias in their school lives and beyond. Now their sense of estrangement has been compounded by the traumatizing killings of George Floyd and Ahmaud Arbery and other recent episodes of police brutality and indifference.

To help educators respond to these challenges, FutureEd and Attendance Works have expanded our 2019 Attendance Playbook to reflect schools' realities during and after the pandemic. It offers ideas for how to encourage and track attendance during distance learning in a section at the beginning of the report. And it includes more than two dozen effective and readily scalable approaches to reducing chronic student absenteeism in the wake of the Covid-19 outbreak.

Each section describes an intervention, identifies the problem it solves, summarizes supporting research, and highlights schools or school districts that have used the strategy successfully. The list includes much of the leading work and latest ideas for improving attendance, work that in many instances complements recent efforts to strengthen social and emotional aspects of learning.

Even before the coronavirus crisis, school absenteeism represented an enormous threat to many students, especially those from disadvantaged backgrounds. By 9th grade, students' chances of graduating from high school drop by 20 percentage points for every week of school they miss.

Such findings have led the federal government to require all states to report chronic absenteeism rates, and they have led 36 states and the District of Columbia to hold schools accountable for chronic absenteeism rates under the federal Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA). Nearly 8 million students—16 percent of the nation's public-school population—were chronically absent before the pandemic, disproportionate numbers of black and brown students among them. Since the outbreak, education officials have reported that many students have been absent from distant learning platforms.

The interventions in the playbook move beyond the traditional focus on punishing students for missing school, an approach that studies show has failed to reduce absenteeism. Instead, they stress the importance of effective messaging about attendance, particularly the need to focus on all student absences not just those that are unexcused, and the role attendance plays in promoting student achievement. They help create a welcoming school climate once students arrive, building a sense of belonging among students and parents alike.

Equally important, they emphasize working with students and families to address barriers to getting to school. The social and economic dislocations brought about by the coronavirus pandemic have exacerbated these barriers and historical inequities related to poverty and racism.

The interventions are organized into three tiers, reflecting the intensity of support students need given their level of absenteeism. This approach will be familiar to educators and public health officials who use other multi-tiered

systems of support, such as Response to Intervention and Positive Behavioral Interventions and Support. Tier I strategies make up the majority of the interventions and are aimed at encouraging better attendance for all students and at addressing absenteeism before it affects achievement. Setting expectations and recognizing improvement are essential.

The more intensive—and generally more expensive—Tier II interventions target students at greater risk of chronic absenteeism, such as those who are close to or already missing 10 percent of the school year, the standard definition of chronic absenteeism. These students and families need personal attention to help understand the importance of attendance and create a plan to address the barriers they are facing. Tier III approaches provide intensive support to students missing the most school, often involving not just schools but other agencies such as health, housing, and social services, and typically requiring case management customized to individual students' challenges. Such students are missing 20 percent or more of the school year.

Beyond these targeted strategies, there are broader initiatives—such as Full-Service Community Schools, Communities in Schools and cradle-to-career initiatives like Strive Together—that have proven effective at reducing chronic absenteeism. These strategies typically combine multiple interventions by multiple public agencies to support both entire school populations and chronically absent students. New research on community schools in New York City demonstrates a strong impact on student attendance.

Some of these approaches seek to address absenteeism directly. Others see increased attendance as a by-product of their success, as do some after-school programs and dual-enrollment programs that permit high school students to get a head start on their college careers.

Schools and districts that have achieved the best results typically use two interconnected practices as part of their work. First, they track an array of attendance-related data to identify vulnerable students, discern patterns, and determine the intensity of the response needed to

LEVELS OF EVIDENCE

ESSA requires that schools and districts use at least some evidence-based practices when they tap federal dollars to improve schools. The law sets up four levels of evidence for education research.

Strong: The highest level of evidence requires that the strategy produce a significant effect in at least one “gold standard” experimental study, a “randomized control trial” comparing the impact of an absenteeism intervention on a randomly selected group of students to the absenteeism rates of similar students who don’t receive the intervention. Such studies require a large, multi-site sample of at least 350 students in more than one location, without much attrition among participants over the course of the experiment.

Moderate: The second highest level of evidence should include a significant impact either from a randomized control trial with a high attrition rate among participants or a quasi-experimental study, one that compares equivalent groups but not in a random fashion, using a large, multi-site sample. The research should not be overridden by another study on the same intervention with negative effects.

Promising: The third level of evidence requires at least one well-designed and well-implemented study establishing a correlation to positive results without as much equivalence between groups. It can also include a randomized control trial or quasi-experimental study that did not meet the definition of a large, multi-site sample. The researchers must have selected a representative sample without any bias or skew toward certain groups. The research should not be overridden by another study on the same intervention with negative effects.

Emerging: The lowest level of evidence requires a rationale or logic model based on research to suggest that the intervention could potentially yield positive results, but rigorous evaluation has yet to be completed.

help students improve their attendance. This tracking requires a level of analysis beyond daily attendance-taking to figure out how many and which students are missing so many days they are at risk academically. Best practice is to check weekly or biweekly for students who are missing 10 percent of the school year, or about two days a month for any reason: excused, unexcused or as a result of disciplinary actions.

Second, successful schools and districts use a team approach to addressing absenteeism. They bring together key players to assess data and develop a course of action, often as part of a student support network or an early warning system that also looks at course failure and disciplinary action. They analyze data at the school, grade and student levels to understand where inequities exist and tailor responses for different racial, linguistic and geographic communities. The most effective models involve school counselors, school nurses, parent advocates and community partners, with principals coordinating the teams' work with other school-improvement efforts. Attendance Works has [developed a guide](#) to help schools and school districts implement this playbook, including ways to adapt attendance strategies to distance learning.

To help policymakers and educators ensure their interventions align with ESSA's requirement for evidence-based school-improvement measures, we have worked with University of Illinois researcher Patricia A. Graczyk to document the degree of evidence that exists for each intervention under the federal law's standards.

Some of the interventions we present are too new to have strong research supporting them. We have included them because there is significant non-scientific evidence to support them, evidence that in the language of ESSA "demonstrates a rationale" for their effectiveness. In addition, there hasn't been time to conduct scientific research on emerging pandemic-related attendance strategies.

ESSA requires that federal spending on schools in need of improvement—about 7 percent of the \$15 billion Title I budget—must include at least one evidence-based

intervention at each school. But that doesn't mean every approach schools use must be evidence-based.

It is also the case that some interventions with the strongest evidence are proprietary programs that can afford to pay for evaluations and that cost school districts more to use. A strong research backing for a proprietary program does not automatically convey an evidence basis for similar programs. In a box on every page, we note the evidence level for interventions—from strong to emerging—when research is available.

Ultimately in the pandemic and beyond, the best strategies for reducing chronic absenteeism are steps that improve the educational experience of all students. Instruction that is relevant to students' lives encourages attendance and promotes academic achievement. A welcoming school climate can bring more students to school on a regular basis, and it can mitigate the trauma in many students' lives. Stronger bonds between students and teachers are associated not just with good attendance but with student success and will become even more important given recent events. As school re-open, we need to build on the foundation of the effective practices outlined in this playbook and find ways to innovate to keep students engaged and attending, especially students from communities that have experienced the greatest challenges.

MONITORING ATTENDANCE DURING DISTANCE LEARNING

Few schools had experience measuring participation in distance learning settings when the sudden onset of the coronavirus outbreak prompted schools to teach remotely. Some didn't monitor attendance once students went into quarantine. Others measured how many students logged into an online portal daily and checked in with those who didn't. Still others tracked students' communications with teachers or the number of assignments they submitted as signs of "attendance." There is scant research on the best approaches for measuring virtual attendance. To fill this gap, [Attendance Works](#) has developed an approach to monitoring attendance whether learning is in person, virtual, or blended with updated guidance as schools gain more experience. Key points include:

- **Contact:** The pandemic exposed holes in schools' contact-information systems as many educators struggled to reach their students and families. In some cases, families moved suddenly because of lost jobs or health concerns. In others, contacts were outdated. [Strategies](#) for locating hard-to-reach students including reaching out through text, phone, email, social media, and mail, as well as contacting friends and neighbors. Once contact is made, educators should focus on addressing barriers to attendance rather than absenteeism per se.

SAMPLE METRICS

- Percentage of families with working contact information
- Percentage of students unreachable
- **Connectivity:** Students need both internet access and proper equipment to participate in distance learning. An estimated 9 million U.S. students do not have internet access at home; about 11 million don't have access to a computer. The trends are worse in

rural communities and for students of color. School districts should determine whether students have access and equipment and evaluate whether there are resources to address gaps. [Congress specified](#) purchasing educational technology as an allowable use for stimulus funding approved in March. Districts and schools should also assess whether school staff have access to needed technology and equipment.

SAMPLE METRICS

- Percentage of students and families with equipment and internet access
- Percentage of students able to log-on to on-line learning systems
- Percentage of teachers with the equipment, access and skills for distance learning.
- **Relationships:** Once students and families have what they need to work remotely, research and experience show that strong relationships with caring adults and [educators are key](#) to keeping them engaged with. Schools and districts should track how often they engage students and families in a day or a week. Teachers are especially well-positioned to monitor if students have responded to daily opportunities for interaction. They can also make a huge difference by adapting traditional classroom relationship-building strategies to online settings. That can include positive messaging, incentives, and [social-emotional checkpoints](#)—at either the classroom or individual-student levels. Relevant and culturally relevant curriculum is particularly important in keeping students involved in distance learning. So is regularly letting students know what they're doing well. Teachers should also encourage connections among students in virtual classrooms, using group assignments and online chats to keep students engaged with each other. Ideally, staff are connecting

to students at least three times a week since the lack of response could be a sign that a family requires support.

Also essential are practices to [address trauma](#) students may be experiencing. In many cases, the students and families who struggled with attendance before the pandemic will face the same barriers once school resumes, including insufficient health care and a need to care for younger siblings or their own children. Educators should talk with students and families to determine the challenges they face and provide information about needed supports. Many schools have created call-in lines and other supports so that families can seek assistance in supporting distance learning at home.

SAMPLE METRICS

- Percentage of students engaging regularly with teachers remotely
- Percentage of families engaging regularly with schools remotely
- **Participation:** Schools and districts should track whether students participate in online classes and complete learning activities. Participation is more than simply logging on. It is showing up for an entire class or submitting an assignment. Doing so acknowledges that even if a school has been able to contact a family, ensure connectivity, and support relationship building, a student still may not complete assignments. If this happens, outreach is needed to determine why.

SAMPLE METRICS

- Percentage of students participating in classes
- Percentage of students completing all assignments
- Percentage of students partially completing assignments

As school districts and schools prepare for the next school year, they can combine data collected prior to school closure and during distance learning to assess who needs support. Attendance data for the first seven months of 2019-20 school year can alert educators to students who need extra attention when schools reopen. Likewise, schools that measure contact, connectivity, relationships and participation during online learning can identify additional students and families in need of support.

The data should be broken down by school, grade, race/ethnicity, home language, disability and ZIP code so it can help identify inequities and inform decisions about allocating resources.

TIER 1

Tier I strategies rely on schoolwide steps to encourage attendance among all students through effective messaging and engagement, removing barriers to good attendance, and improving school climate.

Effective Messaging and Engagement

Nudging Parents and Students

Researchers have found that “nudges,” reminders to parents and caregivers about absences, can improve school attendance. Todd Rogers, a Harvard University researcher, describes them as “unobtrusive interventions to promote desired behavior.” That means there’s no mandate to do anything and no penalty assigned. In the words of Richard Thaler, the University of Chicago professor who won the 2017 Nobel prize in economics for his work on **nudge theory**: “Putting fruit at eye level counts as a nudge. Banning junk food does not.”

This approach works for improving school attendance, in part, because many parents are unaware of how many days their children have missed. When Rogers and his team surveyed families, parents estimated that their children had missed about nine days of schools in the previous year. In fact, they had all missed at least 17.8 days, right at the 18-day threshold for chronic absenteeism. Most didn’t think their child had missed any more time than other students.

Working in Philadelphia, Rogers and UC Berkeley researcher Avi Feller sent **five postcards** to the families of more than 40,300 high-risk students throughout the

2014-15 school year. One group received a message about the value of good attendance, while others received information on how many days their children had missed.

The researchers found that alerting parents to how many days their students missed was most effective, reducing total absences by 6 percent and the share of students who were chronically absent by 10 percent, when compared to similar students not involved in the study.

In West Virginia, a **pair of researchers** used a different medium for the message: texting. Targeting 22 middle and high schools, Peter Bergman and Eric Chen of Teachers College, Columbia University, connected school information systems with teachers’ electronic grade books. They then sent weekly alerts detailing any missed assignments and absences—for each class, not just whole-day absences. The results: Course failures dropped by 38 percent, and class attendance increased by 17 percent among the students whose families got the texts, compared to similar students.

In Pittsburgh, an AmeriCorps member who served as a liaison with parents in two kindergarten classes sent a

text message every week about attendance or available resources to help families. During the year, parents started responding to the weekly texts with requests for help. One mother needed ideas for addressing her son's anxiety about going to school. Home visits and extra attention in the classroom helped improve his attendance. Another had just been evicted and didn't know how to get her daughter to school from her temporary location. The Americorps liaison was able to arrange transportation for the child until the mother secured housing. In the wake of the regular text messages and support, chronic absenteeism in the classrooms plunged from 30 percent of students to 13 percent, according by a [2018 study](#) by Kenneth Smythe-Leistico and Lindsay C. Page of the University of Pittsburgh.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

Nudges alone don't always result in huge gains. But the intervention has worked in both elementary and secondary schools, it's cheap, and it's eminently scalable. Rogers and Feller estimate that the mailers they sent cost \$6 for every day of added attendance, per student.

RESEARCH

- [Reducing Student Absences at Scale by Targeting Parents' Misbeliefs](#): **STRONG**
- [Leveraging Parents: The Impact of High-Frequency Information on Student Achievement](#): **STRONG**
- [Leveraging Text Messaging to Improve Kindergarten Attendance](#): **EMERGING**

COVID RESPONSE

Schools need to move quickly to reestablish contact with students and families, some of whom may have moved because of the pandemic's economic disruption. Attendance Works has some [tips](#) for contacting students and families that have not been in touch since buildings closed. Everyday Labs has created the [Family Insight Toolkit](#) with template letters and surveys, as well as suggestions for contacting all families.

Home Visits

What if you could improve a student's attendance and achievement by getting to know his family a little better? Research suggests that is precisely what happens when teachers visit student homes on a regular basis.

An evaluation of the [Parent Teacher Home Visits](#) program found that students whose families received at least one visit from teachers a year were 21 percent less likely to be chronically absent than other students. What's more, the impact extended to the entire school when 10 percent or more of students had home visits. In some districts, chronic absenteeism fell by at least 5 percent in these schools, and students were more likely to score better on English language arts assessments than those at other schools. The study, conducted by researcher Steven Sheldon of Johns Hopkins University, looked at 2016-17 school year results for more than 100,000 students in kindergarten through 8th grade in four large, urban school districts. The results suggest that home visiting could be a valuable strategy for schools trying to reduce absenteeism rates.

In this type of home visit, teachers meet with the family at home, with the goal of engaging parents and caregivers around their child's education. The first visit is focused on building a relationship. Teachers ask about the family's "hopes and dreams" for the child. They learn about the challenges the family faces. And they provide a connection to the school for parents who might not otherwise reach out to teachers. Relationship-building

home visits are not designed to deliver explicit messages on absenteeism or to target students with problematic attendance. The Parent Teacher Home Visits program began in the Sacramento area two decades ago and now operates in more than 700 places in 25 states. The model relies on some basic practices: voluntary visits arranged in advance with teachers in pairs, teachers trained and compensated, and a focus on relationship building rather than targeting attendance.

An [earlier study](#) of 12 Washington, D.C. public schools by Johns Hopkins University found students whose families received home visits were less likely to be chronically absent and more likely to read on grade level in the 2013-14 school year. In North Carolina, a pilot program combining home visiting with dedicated cell phones for reaching parents, enhanced attendance tracking, and other interventions reduced the prevalence of frequent absences by about 10 percent and improved communication between parents and teachers, according to a 2017 [Duke University study](#).

WHAT TO CONSIDER

Home visits entail some costs since teachers should be trained and compensated for visits that typically occur outside of school hours. The efforts seem to work best with families of elementary school children and when teachers and parents continue to interact after the initial visit. They also work better when teachers don't deliver

COVID RESPONSE

School districts should consult with local health departments to ensure that home visits can be conducted safely (e.g. with social distancing and protective wear) given the local health situation. If safe, bring along a copy of local resources that families can reach out to directly. If not, consider virtual home visits, which have been successful in connecting teachers and families, Parents as Teachers [found](#). Parent-Teacher Home Visit Partnership has developed [resources](#) for connecting with families during the pandemic, including tips for teachers and recommendations for apps.

explicit messages on absenteeism, but rather talk about parents' hopes for their children and about forging a strong partnership with the school.. Schools have found the intervention particularly helpful with families of English language learners.

RESEARCH

- **Student Outcomes and Parent Teacher Home Visits: PROMISING**
- **The Family Engagement Partnership Student Outcome Evaluation: PROMISING**
- **A New Program to Prevent Primary School Absenteeism: PROMISING**

RESOURCES

- **Relational Parent Teacher Home Visits Boost Attendance**

Positive Messaging

Many campaigns to reduce chronic absenteeism begin with positive messaging, an inexpensive and easy step that conveys the benefits of good attendance to students, families and the entire community. Messaging can extend year-round or target challenging times for attendance, such as holidays and the end of the school year. While there is not yet much research demonstrating the success of these practices, the experience in many districts suggests that messaging, combined with more targeted and intensive interventions, can help turn absenteeism around.

Many of these campaigns set targets for attendance. In Grand Rapids, Michigan, for instance, students are encouraged to miss fewer than five days in its [Challenge 5](#) campaign. The messaging campaign was combined with incentive for good attendance, a thorough review of data, and support for students and families facing major barriers to getting to school. Chronic absence dropped from 36 to 27 percent during the effort's first two years, school district records show.

Some efforts tap celebrities or sports figures. Cleveland Brown football players showed up at schools, recorded phone calls and hosted a community summit to preach the gospel of good attendance in Cleveland's "[Get 2 School. You Can Make It](#)" campaign. The community-wide effort—which included phone banking, canvassing, college scholarship opportunities, giveaway incentives, social media, celebrations and mentoring—brought the

chronic absenteeism rate in the city schools down from 35 to 29 percent in the 2015–16 school year, district data show.

A back-to-school campaign in Newark, New Jersey, is taking [a different approach](#) with a back-to-school campaign called "Give Me Five." District employees, from custodians to assistant superintendents, are tapped to call the families of five students and make sure they show up for the first day of school.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

Most successful campaigns have a messaging component. These approaches, while successful on the local level, have not yet been studied by national researchers. Schools and districts should talk to the students and families with absenteeism problems to get a sense of what messages would motivate them to attend school more regularly.

RESOURCES

- [Portraits of Change](#)
- [Get 2 School. You Can Make It](#)
- [Challenge 5 Campaign](#)
- [Handouts and Messaging](#)

COVID RESPONSE

Schools need to build attention to the challenges of Covid-19 into their back-to-school messaging. They should convey that students and staff will remain safe and healthy at school, whether communicating in person, remote or a blend. Messages should recognize that many students and families have suffered some trauma during the pandemic and detail steps the school is taking to ensure safe social distancing.

Schools and districts should use as many channels as possible: public service announcements on radio stations, social media, marquee signs in front of schools and flyers at local businesses and medical offices, robocalls, letters, and texts

Incentives

The perfect attendance certificate is a timeless piece of school lore, a reward for students who show up for school every day. But what if such rewards don't actually motivate students to improve their attendance?

Research offers a decidedly mixed view of whether rewards and other types of incentives will reduce chronic absenteeism. [A MDRC study](#) in New York City found better attendance for 9th graders with [financial incentives for families](#). [A study](#) in Washington, D.C. by Roland Fryer and B.M. Allan found that middle school students improved their attendance when offered small cash rewards, but the results were not statistically significant. In [a study released in 2018](#), on the other hand, a research team led by Harvard University's Carly Robinson was surprised to find that mailing certificates to middle and high school students who had recently achieved one month of perfect attendance resulted in those students missing more days in the next month than students with excellent attendance who didn't receive an award.

The reality is that incentives can work for schools and districts when they address the right problem and the right student population. The incentives can be as simple as an attendance bulletin board for kindergartners or a competition among middle school classrooms.

In [a 2018 study](#), researchers Rekha Balu and Stacy Ehrlich provide a framework to help school staff think

about how—and when—to use incentives to improve student attendance. Key questions include:

- What are the specific attendance problems that need to be solved? The answer will be different if the school has too many kindergartners missing too much school or too many 9th graders skipping class.
- What type of incentive should be implemented? Rewards—or punishments—can be financial, social or informational. They should be universal for all students and possibly parents. If the incentives are aimed at students, are they judged individually or as a classroom?
- How can the incentive best be implemented? Too much focus on perfect attendance for relatively long periods of time doesn't help to improve attendance because students lose the incentive to participate after they miss a day or two. Districts also need to think about how soon the reward should follow the behavior. Monthly or weekly recognition tends to work better than annual awards.
- How did the intervention work? If it's not working, schools need to tweak the intervention or try a different approach. If it's working better for some students than others, that's important to know.

COVID RESPONSE

The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention [discourages](#) using perfect attendance incentives during the pandemic for fear of encouraging students to come to school sick. Attendance Works advises suspending use of its [When is Sick Too Sick for School?](#) handout while schools are grappling with the coronavirus outbreak.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

Making the research case for incentives can be tricky given the mix of results, but there is plenty of anecdotal evidence that, done right, these efforts can provide powerful motivation to reduce chronic absence.

Attendance Works offers a [range of approaches](#) that have worked, often as part of a broader, comprehensive effort to reduce absenteeism.

RESEARCH

- [Toward Reduced Poverty Across Generations: PROMISING](#)
- [The Power and Pitfalls of Education Incentives: NO IMPACT](#)
- [The Demotivating Effect \(and Unintended Message\) of Rewards: NEGATIVE](#)

RESOURCES

- [Making Sense Out of Incentives](#)
- [What Makes an Attendance Incentive Program Successful](#)
- [Establishing School-wide Attendance Incentives](#)

Addressing Barriers to Attendance

Healthy School Buildings

The coronavirus outbreak underscores the importance of rigorous cleaning and hygiene standards in every school. Effective cleaning protocols can reassure students and parents that it's safe to return to class when schools reopen. Even before the pandemic, research demonstrated the value of a clean school in improving attendance, including hand washing protocols, good ventilation and the right cleaning supplies.

Danish researcher Inge Nandrup-Bus, a nurse, conducted a three-month pilot program at two schools in Denmark with students ages 5 to 15. At one school, students were required to wash hands before their first class, before lunch and before going home. The other school did not change in handwashing practices. In a [2009 study](#), Nandrup-Bus reported that the school with the hand-washing protocols has a 66 percent decrease in pupils with four or more days of absence and a 20 percent increase in children with zero absences over the previous year. The following year, she [reversed the experiment](#) and did the handwashing intervention at what had been the control school. That school also saw significant declines in illness-related absences,

and the first school held on to the gains it made the previous year.

Good ventilation within schools also contributes to better attendance, according to a [2013 study](#) led by Mark Mendell at the Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory. Researchers studied 150 classrooms in 28 California schools for two years and found that updating classroom ventilation systems to state standards could bring a 3.4 percent decline in illness-related student absences. That said, as many as 36,000 U.S. need to upgrade their air conditioning, heating and ventilation systems, according to a recent [U.S. General Accountability Office report](#).

Outdoor air quality can also influence absenteeism. Air pollution from traffic and other sources can exacerbate asthma and interfere with brain development, several studies show. A research team led by Piers McNaughton of Harvard's T.H. Chan School of Public Health found that exposure to particulate air pollution was associated with higher rates of chronic absenteeism, while green space around the school was linked to better attendance. The findings were the same regardless of

COVID RESPONSE

As schools re-open, the CDC has [provided guidance](#) for cleaning and hygiene. Among their recommendations are:

- Require staff to wear face coverings,
- Encourage students to wear face coverings, especially when physical distancing is hard, and provide masks at no cost for students who may lack the resources to purchase or make them.
- Increase ventilation of outside air, unless it creates concerns for students with asthma.
- Provide enough art supplies and electronics, so that students don't have to share and they can be disinfected between uses.
- Close schools for one or two days to clean and sanitize when a student or staff member tests positive for COVID-19

the student's race or income level, according to a [2017 study](#).

Good cleaning practices are essential to keeping students healthy and attending regularly. Without proper cleaning, rodent droppings, cockroaches, mold, and water damage [can trigger](#) asthma and other respiratory illnesses. At the same time, some common cleaning products, such as chlorine bleach, can also trigger asthma among custodial workers, [studies show](#).

WHAT TO CONSIDER

Hand washing interventions can be enhanced with hand-sanitizing stations on playgrounds and around campuses. If water fountains require students to touch faucets, consider turning them off and providing bottled water, instead. Improving ventilation can be an expensive, but important investment for schools.

RESOURCES

- [Cleaning and Disinfecting Your Facility](#)
- [Preparing Facilities for Students Return](#)
- [Update on Asthma and Cleaners](#)
- [School Districts Frequently Identified Multiple Building Systems Needing Updates or Replacement](#)
- [Foundations for Student Success: How School Buildings Influence Student Health, Thinking, and Performance](#)
- [Association of classroom ventilation with reduced illness absence: a prospective study in California elementary schools](#)
- [Impact of Particulate Matter Exposure and Surrounding "Greenness" on Chronic Absenteeism in Massachusetts Public Schools](#)
- [Comparative studies of hand disinfection and handwashing procedures as tested by pupils in intervention programs](#)

School-based Health Services

Despite concerns about truancy or unexcused absences, illness remains the No. 1 reason that students miss school. While many of these absences are excused, they represent lost instructional time that can erode student achievement. Asthma alone accounts for nearly 14 million missed days of school, according to Centers for Disease Control and Prevention records. [A study in California](#) by University of Southern California's dentistry school showed that a third of absences among economically disadvantaged elementary school students are due to dental problems. Providing physical and mental health services at school, including screenings and immunizations, can help reduce absences. These services not only help prevent illness but can also spare the time that students miss for routine medical appointments or when they are sent home from school when they feel sick.

Consider what happened when school districts in central Texas started [delivering flu shots](#) at school. After identifying a spike in absences during flu season. The E3 initiative, a regional education collaborative based in Austin, provided vaccinations to 38,032 students in 262 elementary and middle schools in the fall. The result: The schools with the highest vaccination rates saw the biggest drops in absenteeism rates decreased during the peak flu weeks. In Texas, where state aid is doled out based on daily attendance, this intervention saved the schools collectively about \$500,000. The E3 results are [backed up by research](#) from Texas A&M University in 2012 that found students who received flu shots at

school had fewer absences than their unvaccinated peers. Researchers at Armstrong Atlantic State University in Georgia [found evidence](#) suggesting that attendance benefits extended to the entire school, as the vaccinations seemed to increase “herd immunity.”

Beyond flu shots, school-based health providers can help ensure that all children receive the immunizations they need to attend school—either by giving the shots on site or referring parents to other clinics. Some students miss several days at the beginning of the school year because they do not have the shots required to attend.

School-based health services take many forms, whether delivered by a school nurse, a clinic or a remote provider. All models offer evidence of improving attendance. [A review of research](#) on school nurses by Erin Maughan of the University of Utah, for instance, found that nurses could have profound impact when they focused attention on chronically absent students. The National Association of School Nurses [offers examples](#) of how nurses are working with educators by sitting on attendance teams that help determine the best interventions for students. And they're calling parents to check on sick children and help decide how quickly they can return to school.

Likewise, several studies detail how school-based health centers influence school attendance. Nearly 2,600 schools with a total of 6.3 million students have clinics designed to promote healthy living and preventative care for chronic health conditions. That can range

COVID RESPONSE

School nurses and clinics will play a vital role in ensuring students come to school healthy and stay healthy. They should be involved in planning for reopening, as well as protocols for social distancing and testing. Flu shots should be a priority for all students and staff members in the fall. The National Association of School Nurses offers [several resources](#).

from managing a head lice infestation, administering medication to asthmatic students, or offering counseling for an anxious or depressed teen.

In the first two years after the opening of the Rales Center at the KIPP Harmony Academy in Baltimore in 2015, which serves 1,500 students, the school saw a 23 percent drop in chronic absenteeism among students with asthma and a 30 percent drop among students with ADHD. In one month alone, the clinic prevented 177 visits to the emergency department, according to [a study](#) by Johns Hopkins University School of Public Health.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

One of the biggest challenges in providing school-based health services is cost. Clinics rely on various combinations of local, state and federal dollars that are not guaranteed for the long term. Insurance reimbursements and Medicaid can supplement the clinics, but often involve complex billing systems that schools have trouble managing.

All school-based health services require attention to federal privacy rules for sharing student information with providers beyond the school staff. And flu shots or other immunizations require parental permission.

RESEARCH

- [School-located influenza vaccination and absenteeism among elementary school students in a Hispanic community](#): **PROMISING**
- [Impact of school flu vaccine program on student absences](#): **EMERGING**
- [Burden of asthma in inner-city elementary schoolchildren](#): **PROMISING**
- [The Relationship Between School-Based Health Centers, Rates of Early Dismissal from School, and Loss of Seat Time](#): **PROMISING**

RESOURCES

- [The Cost Benefit of Comprehensive Primary and Preventive School-Based Health Care](#)
- [School-Based Health Care Support Toolkit](#)
- [Addressing the Health-Related Causes of Chronic Absenteeism](#)

Telehealth

Telehealth, the use of telecommunications such as interactive video conferencing to deliver healthcare services, has become increasingly common in schools. A student with asthma can talk to a doctor without leaving school. Or a dental technician can clean children's teeth at school and communicate with a dentist about any serious problems that arise. For students, especially those in remote communities or in neighborhoods served by few doctors, telehealth saves hours they might miss from school.

Telehealth in schools has been used to address primary care, dental needs, mental health services, and chronic conditions with promising results. In Rochester, NY, for instance, schools [reduced asthma attacks](#) by increasing in-school services for children through regular telehealth visits with specialists, according to a study led by University of Rochester researchers. In California, [Virtual Dental Home \(VDH\)](#) delivers care to more than 40 sites, including elementary schools in low-income neighborhoods and Head Start centers. The program has shown promising results, as it allows patients to receive dental care while avoiding the logistical and cost burdens to families of taking students out of school. For example, for 60 percent of the cases at Harmon Johnson Elementary in Sacramento, all dental care needed by the children was provided at school, thereby reducing absenteeism.

In Howard County, Md., 150 telemedicine exams were conducted in select schools in 2016. About 98 percent of the students treated through telemedicine, not including those who were contagious or had conditions that needed further attention, immediately returned to their classes, therefore reducing absenteeism. This can be a large benefit for caregivers who would otherwise have to spend time and money taking their children out of school to go to the pediatrician.

These results are similar to those found in the [Children's Health School Telehealth Program Texas](#), which served 112 schools in 2018. The program reduced absenteeism, not just at school but in parents' work places. In a survey, 74 percent of caregivers said would have had to miss work if their child had not received school telehealth services, meaning their child would have also missed class. Texas is one of at least 18 states that has authorized Medicaid reimbursement for telemedicine services provided in schools and one of 28 states (plus Washington, D.C.) that requires private insurers to cover telemedicine appointments as they would face-to-face doctor visits.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

Telemedicine can present challenges for providers, which include coverage, liability, and licensing. With the implementation of new technology, there are

COVID RESPONSE

The pandemic has expanded the use of telehealth and broadened the ability of remote providers to bill Medicaid for their services. Schools should follow CDC guidelines for counselors, social workers and other staffers for online sessions.

system barriers such as space allocation, startup costs, maintenance, technical expertise and equipment, internet speed and bandwidth capabilities. Also, for certain groups of students, such as those who are deaf or who speak English as a second language, telemedicine can present language challenges. And in schools, telemedicine interactions must comply with HIPPA and FERPA privacy regulations.

RESEARCH

- [Effect of School-based Telemedicine on Asthma Management: **STRONG**](#)

RESOURCES

- [Expanding the Dental Team](#)
- [Telemedicine in Schools Helps Keep Kids in the Classroom](#)
- [Roadmap for Action](#)
- [Center for Connected Health Policy](#)

School Buses and Public Transit

Transportation challenges contribute to chronic absenteeism in many places, whether it's a city that has limited school bus routes or a rural community where missing the school bus leaves students few options for getting to school on time. Not surprisingly, research has found that providing school bus service or free passes on public transit can improve attendance rates and educational outcomes.

A 2017 study by University of Santa Barbara researcher Michael Gottfried found that kindergartners who rode the school bus had fewer absences and were less likely to be chronically absent than those using other routes to school. Tapping a nationally representative trove of federal data on elementary school students, Gottfried found that about a quarter of kindergartners ride the bus to school, while the remainder walk, bike, or arrive by car.

The bus riders had a 2-percentage-point lower likelihood of being chronically absent. The results were particularly strong in rural areas, where bus riders had significantly higher attendance rates and lower incidence of chronic absenteeism. The research suggests that riding the bus may help develop the routines that are crucial to developing a habit of school attendance among young children.

In place of, or in addition to, the yellow school bus, many cities are providing free mass transit to students, an approach that can help reduce absenteeism. **A 2015 study** by University of Minnesota researchers found that

Minneapolis students who participated in a free transit pass program had absenteeism rates 23 percent lower than their peers who didn't participate.

Minneapolis Public Schools coordinated the program by distributing transit passes to high school students, with positive impacts both immediate and long-term. By not being tied to the yellow school bus with just one pick-up and drop-off time, students enjoyed more flexibility. They could catch another bus if they missed the first one, which reduced absences and tardiness; they could also participate in afterschool educational or recreational activities without missing their ride home. The benefits were most pronounced for students from low-income or single-parent families, as well as African-American and foreign-born students. Opening transportation options to these groups promoted equity. Other cities—including Washington, D.C., Chicago and New York—offer similar programs. Sacramento plans to implement a plan in fall 2019.

Denver Public Schools used another approach, initiating the **"Success Express,"** a shuttle bus service that ran from early morning to late afternoon for students attending charter schools, or schools outside their attendance zone, or afterschool activities. University of Denver researchers found that the availability of the shuttle service was associated with significant improvements in attendance and truancy rates.

COVID RESPONSE

Planning for reopening schools should include a discussion of school bus capacity. With social distancing, the CDC is **recommending** one student per row in alternating rows on school buses if possible. Also, proposals for staggered schedules or week days for students could affect bus routes. When feasible, schools should encourage walking and riding bicycles to school.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

Transportation programs remain an expensive item in the school budget, so expanding service may be difficult. But school districts would do well to consider these findings when weighing whether to reduce services. Transit passes can be a good option for older students. One challenge in some cities is the poor reliability of the public transportation system, with buses showing up late or erratically.

RESEARCH

- [Assessing the Impact of Student Transportation on Public Transit: **PROMISING**](#)
- [Linking Getting to School to Going to School: **EMERGING**](#)
- [Success Express: Transportation Innovation in Denver Public Schools: **EMERGING**](#)

RESOURCES

- [Safe Routes to School Toolbox](#)

A Safer Walk to School

Neighborhood violence can keep students from getting to class every day. A [recent study](#) found that Baltimore high school students who have to walk or wait for a bus along streets with high rates of violent crime are 6 percent more likely to miss school. This held true regardless of the students' demographic characteristics, prior attendance records, their neighborhood crime rates, or their choice of schools. A [Centers for Disease Control and Prevention study](#) found that 7 percent of students had missed school in the past 30 days out of a fear for their safety either at school or traveling to school.

Chicago is dealing with this concern using a program called Safe Passage, which hires adults to stand along designated walking routes during before- and after-school hours for added safety. Workers in high-visibility vests wear radios, which connect them to emergency personnel and provide protection to students.

Launched in 2009 with 35 schools, the program now employs about 1,400 workers to protect the path to 160 schools. On routes where Safe Passage is in effect, there was a 14 percent reduction in reported crime, according to a [study by University of Illinois researcher Daniel McMillen](#). That translated into a 2.5 percent decline in the rate of absenteeism when compared to similar schools not using the program. The reduction in absenteeism was even better at the high school level. Several metropolitan school districts have adopted this model, including Newark and Washington, D.C.

Many districts use an approach known as the “Walking School Bus,” especially for young children. The bus is essentially a volunteer group of parents and teachers who walk through the neighborhood, picking up students at their homes or designated corners and then walking with them to school. The concept works not just for communities with violent crime but also those where children must cross dangerous intersections on the way to school. Advocated by [National Center for Safe Routes to School](#), the Walking School Bus has shown documented benefits for promoting physical activity among children, which has been linked to positive effects on academic achievement. A survey of coordinators found that about a quarter saw a reduction in tardiness. There is not, however, any published research into its effect on absenteeism.

Anecdotally, schools and districts report reductions in chronic absenteeism when they launch these walk-to-school efforts—either targeted for students with problematic attendance or adopted for all students. In Springfield, Mass., for instance, students in the Walking School Bus had a better attendance rate than their peers.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

The Safe Passages approach, while effective, comes with considerable costs of hiring and vetting adults who can monitor routes to school. An analysis in Chicago showed that the return on investment in terms of reduced crime

COVID RESPONSE

Walking school buses may need more adult supervision to ensure younger children are following social distancing practices and may also need to involve the wearing of personnel protective equipment.

made up for any upfront costs. A volunteer program would be more affordable but would still require some supervision and vetting. The Walking School Bus is popular in many communities, but does not yet have the research basis required for much federal funding. And many suburban and rural districts are simply too spread out to benefit from a pedestrian approach.

RESEARCH

- [Do More Eyes on the Street Reduce Crime?](#)

PROMISING

RESOURCES

- [Danger on the Way to School](#)
- [National Center for Safe Routes to School](#)

Breakfast for All

Studies in recent years have shown the overwhelmingly positive effect of eating breakfast on academic outcomes. Unfortunately, skipping breakfast is relatively common for American children, whether by choice or not, and this can have detrimental effects on [learning and attendance](#). Many children arrive to school without eating breakfast, and those children are more likely to make errors, have poorer memory recall, and are more likely to be absent or late.

When and where breakfast is provided can have enormous impact. When low-income students were provided with school breakfast they showed greater academic achievement, and their attendance increased by 1.5 days per year, according to a [2007 review of research](#) by Michael Murphy of Massachusetts General Hospital.

A [universally free breakfast program](#) implemented in public schools in Baltimore and Philadelphia led to better academic results and lower rates of absenteeism and tardiness, Murphy and other researchers found. The universal approach has the added benefit of removing the stigma from children who rely on school for their meals.

More recently, schools have started moving [breakfast into the classroom](#), which can ensure that more students have access to the morning meal. A 2014 Tufts University study of a Breakfast in the Classroom program in 446 urban elementary schools found that children ate breakfast at far higher rates in participating schools (73 percent) than in those schools without the program (43 percent). Researchers also found a slightly

higher attendance rate which reflected 76 additional attended days per grade each month. A [2019 study](#) led by University of Wisconsin researchers found that universal free breakfast programs in Wisconsin were linked to a 3.5 percentage point drop in the probability of lower attendance, as well as increases in test scores. The numbers were about the same whether breakfast was offered in the cafeteria or the classroom.

A [forthcoming analysis](#) from UC Santa Barbara researcher Michael Gottfried and J. Jacob Kirskey found that breakfast after the bell was linked to a decline in the number of absences and in chronic absenteeism rates for early elementary students. The study also found an increase in standardized reading achievement and a decline in behavioral problems. The results were strongest in elementary schools, in rural communities and in schools where participation rates were higher among children living in poverty. The study looked at not only breakfast in the classroom, but two other approaches embraced by the [No Kid Hungry](#) campaign. The Grab n' Go model allowed students to quickly pick up packaged breakfasts off of mobile carts. The [Second Chance Breakfast](#) program provides meals later in the day to students who may not be hungry first thing in the morning.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

School breakfast should be delivered in a way that avoids stigma for the students eating their meal. It should also provide students an opportunity to connect with peers or adults at school. Both these factors make breakfast after

COVID RESPONSE

The pandemic should accelerate support for breakfast—and lunch—in the classroom, as well as grab-and-go options. [Chronic Absenteeism and Breakfast after the Bell](#) lays out some of the options.

the bell an appealing option. There is mixed evidence on the risk of obesity in children. Some students may gain weight because they are eating a meal at home and then eating again once they arrive to class. This should not cancel out the benefits of a free breakfast.

RESEARCH

- [The Relationship of School Breakfast to Psychosocial and Academic Functioning: Promising](#)
- [Breakfast in the Classroom Linked to Better Breakfast Participation, Attendance: Promising](#)
- [Access to the School Breakfast Program Is Associated with Higher Attendance and Test Scores among Elementary School Students: Promising](#)

RESOURCES

- [Breakfast and Learning: An Updated Review](#)
- [Fact Sheet: School Breakfast Program](#)
- [Second Chance Breakfast](#)
- [Evaluating the Impact of Breakfast After the Bell](#)

Laundry at Schools

Some students miss school simply because they don't have any clean clothes. About 15 percent of households in the United States do not have washing machines and rely on the weekly trip to the laundromat. That leaves some students in a bind, and some experience bullying because of dirty or smelly clothes. Others are sent home if they show up out of uniform, though schools are generally moving away from such punitive policies. A few schools have addressed this concern by offering laundry facilities at school, a move that has shown early evidence of improving attendance.

Laundry at school is a fairly new approach without much of a research base. But Whirlpool, which recently launched the [Care Counts](#) pilot program, has released some data. In the 2015-16 school year, the pilot provided about 2,000 loads of clean clothes to students across the two districts. Of the students tracked, those missing 10 or more days in the previous year, about 90 percent improved their attendance by an average 6 more days. In the 2017-18 school year, 85 percent of students missing 15 or more days the previous year improved their attendance rates. More than half were no longer at risk for chronic absenteeism. In addition, teachers and students reported increased engagement in class and participation in extracurricular activities.

Beyond the Whirlpool program, other schools are turning to local merchants or philanthropy for help. A [high school in Newark, N.J.](#) got a grant from a local utility company to open a laundromat at school. An elementary school in Kansas City, Mo., tapped the United Way for

help. Mentors at the school recognized that dirty clothes were keeping some students from showing up regularly. Laundry facilities, along with other interventions, had a major impact. The principal [reported](#) the share of students who attended school 90 percent of the time jumped from 46 to 84 percent.

If laundry machines seem impractical for a school, a viable alternative is a community closet, allowing donations of gently used clothes, coats and shoes in various sizes. Schools that require uniforms typically keep a stash on hand for students in need. In Massachusetts, one woman started a program in the district's high school where students could access donated clothes and toiletries. Since then, [Catie's Closet](#) has expanded to over 71 schools in Massachusetts and New Hampshire. This model can be implemented on a school-wide or district-wide level and run by volunteers.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

Managing a laundry program could require an increased burden on school staff. The costs of installing laundry machines may be a financial burden for schools if done independently. Given that one of the underlying goals of the initiative is to counter bullying, schools should aim to keep use of the services discreet, allowing for clothes to be dropped off or picked up before or after school. Or they could open up laundry services for all students.

Beyond Whirlpool's corporate approach, some schools are turning to local merchants, the United Way or other local philanthropy for help acquiring machines or laundry

COVID RESPONSE

Schools should rethink their protocols for handling and cleaning clothes so that laundry facilities do not contribute to coronavirus transmission

supplies. The intervention is relatively new and doesn't yet have much research pointing to success and none comparing results to similar schools without laundry facilities. Nor does the closet approach. But for certain schools, these could be smart approaches to removing barriers to attendance.

RESOURCES

- [Care Counts™ School Laundry Program Exposes Link Between Clean Clothes and Attendance](#)
- [Catie's Closet](#)

Improving School Climate

Relevant—and Culturally Relevant—Instruction

Ask teenagers how they feel about school, and the No. 1 adjective they choose is “bored,” a 2013 Gallup poll found. Ask them why they skip school, and boredom again comes up as the top answer, [another survey](#) by the nonprofit Get Schooled showed. Close behind is, “I just don’t like the classes or subjects.” [Research](#) and experience tell us that students become increasingly disengaged as they advance in school, in part because they don’t see why the material they’re learning matters in their lives. This can compound absenteeism, leading to weaker academic performance and higher dropout rates.

One antidote to boredom is a relevant curriculum. In [a 2009 study](#), researchers Chris Hulleman and Judith M. Harackiewicz asked one group of high school students to write about how the topics they learned in science class were valuable for their lives. A second group simply wrote summaries of what they learned. The results showed that students who had low expectations for their success in science become more interested in the subject and earned higher grades when they wrote about the value of their class, as opposed to the students just writing summaries.

This intervention has been tested with thousands of students from middle school, high school and [college](#). In each study, it not only stops the decline in motivation but also sparks improvement in student [achievement](#). However, they did not see statistically significant improvement in attendance. Hulleman’s [Motivate Lab](#)

and the [Character Lab](#) have created an online toolkit, [Build Connections](#), that shows teachers how to help students connect aspects of their lives to what they are learning.

Other researchers have shown that cultural relevance within a curriculum can make a difference for attendance. Efforts to teach about the history and experiences of racial and ethnic minorities have generated controversy in some places. Tucson famously ended its Mexican American studies program in 2012 when state legislators said it fomented unrest and resentment. But other cities and states are expanding programs to reach diverse student populations. California is developing a model ethnic studies curriculum that will be offered in every high school starting in 2020-21.

[A study released in 2017](#) by researchers Thomas Dee and Emily Penner looked at students who participated in a 9th grade ethnic studies class in San Francisco Unified School District over a five-year period. The class covered such topics as the genocide of American Indians; the media’s portrayal of Asians, Latinos and African Americans; and the Civil Rights Movement. All 9th graders with grade point averages under 2.0 were encouraged to take the class. The researchers compared students in the class who were just below that GPA cutoff to students just above the cutoff not taking the class. The results were remarkable: The 9th grade attendance rate for students taking the class increased

COVID RESPONSE

The pandemic has produced some inflammatory rhetoric aimed at Asian Americans, especially those of Chinese descent. Culturally relevant curriculum can explore the history and contributions of Asian Americans and explain the genesis of the coronavirus outbreak.

21 percentage points; their GPA increase 1.4 points and the number of credits they earned increased by 23, when compared to other students.

In Oregon, school leaders have reduced high chronic absenteeism rates among American Indian students [through a program](#) connecting schools with tribal leaders and books and readings by tribe members.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

The classroom connections interventions have a research base showing improvements in engagement and achievement, but not attendance. The culturally relevant coursework, on the other hand, is connected to gains in attendance. But adopting such coursework is much more complex and can be controversial.

RESEARCH

- [Making Connections: Replicating and Extending the Utility Value Intervention in the Classroom: **PROMISING**](#)
- [The Causal Effects of Cultural Relevance: **MODERATE**](#)

RESOURCES

- [What We know about Purpose & Relevance From Scientific Research](#)
- [Build Connections for Classrooms Guide](#)

Threshold Greetings

A sense of belonging among students and a connection to a caring adult can lead to better attendance. Research points to the often-devastating consequences of students feeling like no one cares about them. A [2017 study](#) led by Kathryn Van Eck of 25,700 middle- and high-school students found a direct correlation between alienating school climates and student absenteeism. The climate aspects most closely linked to attendance were school connectedness, parent involvement, relationship with teachers, and the learning environment.

Many schools are working to create a welcoming school climate by greeting students as they arrive. This can take the form of a principal standing outside the front door as students and families enter or a teacher shaking students' hands as they enter the classroom.

A [2018 study of middle school students](#) by University of Minnesota researchers found that when teachers used this technique at the classroom door, academic engagement increased by 20 percentage points and disruptive behavior decreased by 9 percentage points, when compared to classrooms without the greetings. Researchers estimate this adds the equivalent of another hour of engagement to the school day.

In the 2018 study, teachers greeted the students by name at the door or with a handshake or nod of the head. They also reminded students to start their work or reflected on some issue a student might be having. With younger

children, [some teachers ask](#) if the student wants a handshake, a high five or a hug. Others develop unique, often elaborate greetings for each child.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

So far, none of the research into classroom greetings makes a direct link to school absenteeism, but there is ample research connecting better attendance to student engagement and connections to caring adults. This is a low-cost intervention that could yield positive results for many students and teachers.

RESEARCH

- [Positive Greetings at the Door: Evaluation of a Low-Cost, High-Yield Proactive Classroom Management Strategy: PROMISING FOR POSITIVE CLIMATE](#)

RESOURCES

- [How School Climate Relates to Chronic Absence](#)
- [How Learning Happens: Making Connections With Greetings at the Door \(video\)](#)
- [Positive Greetings at the Door Guide](#)

COVID RESPONSE

Warm hugs and high fives should give way to warm smiles and thumbs up as physical contact is discouraged. School staff should agree on protocols for greetings and contact. If possible, they should engage students in thinking about developing special greetings without touching.

Rethinking Recess

Daily recess offers students a chance for playtime that not only enhances physical health, but builds social skills, student engagement, and empowerment. Done right, this time can contribute to the sort of school climate that supports better attendance. But without enough supervision, recess can become a time where children feel bullied or left out.

Once a staple of elementary school, recess time **has been reduced** and, in some school districts, eliminated amid a push for greater academic achievement, according to a study by the Center on Education Policy. One in five school districts reduced recess time between 2001 and 2006. In other places, teachers kept students from recess as a punishment for acting up in class.

That trend is reversing itself, with **several states passing laws** requiring recess time. In a 2012 **policy statement**, the American Academy of Pediatrics called recess a “necessary break in the day for optimizing a child’s social, emotional, physical, and cognitive development,” and discouraged teachers from withholding it for punitive reasons. In 2017, the CDC recommended **at least 20 minutes of a day** “unstructured physical activity and play.”

Physical fitness in general is associated with better school attendance, research led by Emily M. D’Agostino

shows. And recent studies suggest that recess can help students focus on their studies. A **2010 study** by Georgia State University researchers compared 4th grade students on days when they were allowed recess and days when they stayed in class. About 60 percent of the students worked more or fidgeted less—or both—on days when they had recess. **A similar program in Texas** that provided four, 15-minute recesses during the day found similar results, according to a 2018 Texas Christian University study. The researchers in these studies did not look at the connection to school attendance.

Without any structure, recess can lead to problems: children sitting on the sidelines feeling excluded, or worse, bullied. One model for addressing these concerns is Playworks, which provides a site coordinator or recess coach who trains teachers and gives students options for games on the playground. **A study of the Playworks** model by Mathematica Policy Research and Stanford University found a 43 percent difference in reports of bullying and exclusionary play in schools using the program compared to other schools. The study did not find a statistically significant difference in attendance, but schools using the program point to progress. **Loma Linda K-8 School** in Phoenix saw its chronic absence rate decrease by two thirds, a change that administrators attribute in part to Playworks.

COVID RESPONSE

Structured play at recess is essential to helping students build social connections while continuing to maintain social distancing practices. Playworks has developed **recommendations** for a post-Covid recess. The CDC has also released guidelines for schools and child care programs that include **recommendations for recess**.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

There is not direct research on the impact of effective recess on school attendance. But the proven effects on school climate and academic achievement provide a research case for pursuing this low-cost approach.

RESEARCH

- [Playing Fair: The Contribution of High Functioning Recess to Overall School Climate in Low-Income Elementary Schools: **PROMISING FOR CLASSROOM BEHAVIOR**](#)
- [The Impact of Recess on Classroom Behavior: **EMERGING**](#)
- [Impact and Implementation Findings from an Experimental Evaluation of Playworks: **EMERGING**](#)

RESOURCES

- [The Crucial Role of Recess in School](#)
- [Building a Culture of Health Through Safe and Healthy Elementary School Recess](#)

Restorative Discipline Practices

Chronic absenteeism can often be exacerbated by school practices that push students out of school and external factors that affect student behavior. Out-of-school suspensions can take a toll on [academic achievement](#) and [reduce engagement](#) among not only the students suspended, but others who feel that discipline is imposed unfairly. A "restorative justice" approach—in which students come together in peer-mediated small groups to talk, ask questions, and air grievances—not only reduces absences due to disciplinary reasons but creates a safer, fairer school climate shown to improve attendance. Rather than punishing students with disciplinary measures that push them out of school and perpetuate absenteeism, restorative practices smooth the way for other strategies mentioned in this Playbook.

Restorative practices, which have also been used in the criminal justice system, gained a foothold in schools as districts look for ways to reduce suspensions and improve their school climate. The approach includes a number of practices, including a talking or dialogue circle, that approach student disputes in nonjudgmental ways.

Existing research shows benefits for students and school communities. In Pittsburgh, schools saw a reduction in suspension rates, as well as reductions in racial and

socioeconomic disparities in those rates, [according to research](#) led by Catherine Augustine for the RAND Corporation. The same study found improvements in overall school climate, but slightly lower test scores for African American students. [A pilot study in Minnesota](#) saw suspensions drop by 27 percent in the first year of implementation, according to Skidmore College researchers. A 2013 Rutgers University study found that the approach reduced [the gap in referrals among Black and Latino students](#) and their white peers.

[In one Houston school](#), introducing talking circles reduced suspension by half. Twice a week, students and teachers at Bammel Middle School gather for 35 minutes “to talk through their problems and build stronger relationships.” The Texas Education Agency devoted \$1.2 million to train administrators in restorative practices, which have spread through the state.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

Restorative practices are most effective when schools make a wholesale shift from retributive disciplinary frameworks, a shift that has buy-in from faculty and staff. Such a shift requires additional training for administrators, teachers, and counselors. Administrators should be prepared for questions and pushback.

COVID RESPONSE

Dealing with student trauma and de-escalating conflicts without physical violence will be essential post-Covid. All staff should be trained and engaged in restorative practices and other strategies for reducing trauma. Read how [such practices](#) can help amid the pandemic.

RESEARCH

- Can Restorative Practices Improve School Climate and Curb Suspensions? **MODERATE**
- The Promise of Restorative Practices to Transform Teacher-Student Relationships and Achieve Equity in School Discipline: **EMERGING**
- A Cluster-Randomized Trial of Restorative Practices: **EMERGING**

RESOURCES

- Restorative Justice in U.S. Schools: A Research Review

TIER II

Tier II interventions target students at greater risk of chronic absenteeism, those who are close to or already missing 10 percent of the school year.

Effective Messaging and Engagement

Early Warning Systems

Researchers in [Chicago](#) and [Baltimore](#), looking for ways to reduce high school dropout rates, identified three signs that students were headed off track as early as middle school: attendance, behavior, and course performance. Put simply, students who are chronically absent from school, suspended for misconduct and failing key courses are less likely to graduate. Programs developed to track and respond to these indicators have helped schools reduce chronic absenteeism and improve graduation rates. A [2017 study](#) by the Regional Education Laboratory Midwest randomly assigned some schools to use early warning systems and others to continue standard practices. The early warning schools reduced the percentage of chronically absent students: 10 percent of students missing too many days, versus 14 percent at the control schools.

Ninth grade seemed to be a critical year, especially for attendance: The University of Chicago Consortium on Chicago School Research [found](#) that the number

of absences for the average student nearly tripled between 8th and 9th grade, accounting for three quarters of the drop in grade point averages in the first year of high school. Chicago Public Schools and the research consortium responded to these findings with an intensive focus on keeping 9th graders on track for graduation. That began with data reports helping high school administrators and teachers identify at-risk students. Schools developed their own strategies, which included mentoring, summer institutes and reaching out to families when students were absent. Between 2007 and 2014, the rate of on-track 9th graders rose from 57 percent to 82 percent. That translated into higher graduation rates as well. In terms of attendance, the average number of days missed in 9th grade dropped from 27 to 21.

[Diplomas Now](#), developed at Johns Hopkins University, saw a 33 percent reduction in the number of chronically absent students in the 2016-17 school year. The model

COVID RESPONSE

Schools need to rethink early warning signs, given the uneven attendance around the pandemic. Attendance Works has developed a [framework](#) based on adding data on contacts, connectivity, engagement, and participation to chronic absence.

includes curriculum reform and instructional support for teachers, mentoring for at-risk students, and case management for students with the greatest needs. Diplomas Now received a \$30 million federal Investing in Innovation (i3) grant to implement its program in 32 struggling urban secondary schools in 11 school districts. Another 30 schools served as a control group. The model seemed to work best in middle schools, where a statistically significant number of students stayed on track for graduation, compared to other schools. Chronic absenteeism rates dropped at many of the secondary schools in the program, but not significantly more than those in the comparison group.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

The intensive programs to track data and intervene with students headed off track require considerable time, training and resources. Some schools find the approach hard to implement and abandon it, especially when trained staff leave the school. But those that persist have found successful in a variety of settings using a variety of models.

RESEARCH

- [Getting students on track for graduation: First-year impact of an Early Warning Intervention and Monitoring System: **STRONG**](#)
- [Preventable Failure: Improvements in Long-Term Outcomes When High Schools Focused on Ninth Grade: **PROMISING**](#)

RESOURCES

- [Preventing Student Disengagement and Keeping Students on the Graduation Path: Addressing Early Warning Indicators](#)
- [Tips for an Effective Attendance Team](#)

Mentors

A caring relationship at school—whether it’s with a teacher, a counselor, or another student—can enhance a student’s sense of belonging and reduce absenteeism. Once a school identifies a student with problematic attendance, mentoring can improve not only attendance but also student achievement. MENTOR, a national nonprofit dedicated to the practice, [cites research](#) by Public/Private Ventures showing that students who meet regularly with mentors are 52 percent less likely to skip a day of school than similar students without such support.

Check & Connect, a student engagement intervention developed in the 1990s, trains and deploys mentors to monitor early warning signs for at-risk students. The program is listed in the U.S. Institute of Education Sciences [What Works Clearinghouse](#) as an evidence-based approach for dropout prevention. A University of Minnesota [study of elementary students](#) with problematic attendance found that 40 percent of those receiving Check & Connect services were engaged and regularly attending school.

Another model for improving attendance is known as success mentoring, which was a key component of the Obama administration’s [My Brother’s Keeper project](#) aimed at improving achievement among African-American boys and men. The success mentors model was developed during a three-year pilot in New York City that reached about 10,000 students with mentors drawn from the community, the school staff or from older students within the school. All three approaches worked as long as the mentors met certain characteristics: They were in the school at least three days a week, worked

with a defined and manageable caseload, had access to attendance data and had a voice in weekly principal-led student success meetings. [Researchers](#) Robert Balfanz and Vaughan Byrnes at Johns Hopkins University found that students who had been chronically absent gained almost two additional weeks (nine days) of school a year after working with mentors—and experiencing other attendance interventions—when compared to similar students. High school students who improved their attendance also saw a slight increase in their grades and were less likely to leave school in the following years.

Several of the New York City schools turned to City Year, which uses AmeriCorps members as “near-peers” for students who need extra support. As they develop these relationships, absenteeism rates have dropped. In 2016-17, students with City Year mentors improved their attendance by at least 2 percent points, or about three and a half more days in school. In a [study by Chapin Hall at the University of Chicago](#), Chicago students in schools served by City Year attended about a week more of school (nearly six days) than peers at similar public schools.

Full Service Community Schools also use mentoring as a key strategy for improving attendance. The approach effectively turns schools into community hubs. A coordinator brings together local organizations to support students and families with health, social services and other needs. A [2020 RAND Corporation study](#) found that New York City schools using the model saw reductions in chronic absenteeism in all grades and across all years of the study.

COVID RESPONSE

Schools should add virtual options for mentoring and expand the ranks of mentors to support more students returning to school after the pandemic. [Virtual mentoring portals](#) have been keeping students and their mentors connected while schools are shuttered. MENTOR offers an [e-mentoring guide](#).

Another successful approach taps older students to serve as mentors. The Center for Supportive Schools has developed the Peer Connection Group program, in which “peer leaders” participate in a yearlong leadership course. They meet weekly with small groups of 9th graders to develop relationships and work on skills needed to succeed in high school. A Westat Inc. [evaluation of programs](#) in Baltimore, New York City and a rural North Carolina county showed that the students involved attended about six additional school days a year, compared to those who didn’t participate. The gains in attendance continued in the year after participating.

Tutoring can improve attendance in the early grades. In Milwaukee’s [SPARK Literacy Program](#), kindergarten, 1st and 2nd grade students with tutors not only saw significant gains in reading achievement and literacy when compared to similar students not chosen for the program. they had six fewer absences, according to a University of Wisconsin study. The program also had a strong parent engagement component. Attendance Works has [created a toolkit](#) for implementing Success Mentor programs in elementary schools.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

Depending on the model that schools choose, mentoring can cost additional dollars and create administrative challenges. Programs like City Year or Check & Connect charge for their work, costs that many communities tap local philanthropy to support. Using external volunteers requires training, developing privacy rules and policies for background checks, as well as data sharing

agreements with other governmental or nonprofit agencies working with schools. Even mentoring program internal to the school require time for training and supervision, especially with peer mentors. These hurdles should not prevent schools and districts from pursuing a very promising approach.

RESEARCH

- [Check & Connect: STRONG](#)
- [Using Data and the Human Touch: PROMISING FOR ENTIRE CAMPAIGN](#)
- [Impact of City Year Within the Chicago Context: PROMISING](#)
- [In School and On Track to Graduate: PROMISING](#)
- [SPARK Literacy Program Evaluation: STRONG](#)
- [Illustrating the Promise of Community Schools: STRONG](#)

RESOURCES

- [The Mentoring Effect](#)
- [Relationships Matter Toolkit](#)

Youth Engagement

Youth engagement programs that seek to promote problem solving, self-control, emotional regulation, and a stronger sense of themselves as learners can also reduce absenteeism. These are sometimes known as character development or social-emotional development programs. Typically these efforts, which can be operated in Tier I or II, combine a variety of strategies: improving school climate, encouraging character development or offering tutoring and mentoring. These programs can function as both school-wide efforts as well as targeted interventions for a particular population. The results are strong, especially for low-income students in urban areas.

The **Positive Action** program was tested in Chicago and Hawaii and demonstrated gains in attendance, as well as other indicators. Positive Action stresses a self-concept curriculum, getting along with others, and self-management. The curriculum is delivered in 15- to 20-minute segments, four days a week, in kindergarten through 6th grade. In 7th and 8th grades, it's taught two days a week. Schools supplement the curriculum with training for teachers and families, as well as efforts to develop a better school climate.

In a **2017 study**, researchers led by Niloofar Bavarian of California State University, Long Beach, reviewed six years of data comparing students in the Positive Action program in Chicago with those in a control group. The program had a positive impact on attendance, one of the largest effects the program had on the schoolwide

level. In Hawaii, absenteeism was 15 percent lower at the schools in the program than in similar schools over a four-year period, according to a **2010 study** led by Frank Snyder of the Department of Public Health in Corvallis, Oregon.

In Chicago, a program known as Becoming a Man involves afterschool sessions focused on self reflection, problem solving, relaxation strategies, and other aspects of "cognitive behavior therapy." The students are also engaged in non-traditional sports, such as boxing and handball. The social-emotional program was paired with math tutoring through Match Education. Along with significant academic benefits, a **2014 study** led by Duke University researcher Philip C. Cook found that students involved in the experiment reduced absences by nearly 13 days, compared to similar students who were not involved.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

The most successful efforts to promote youth engagement and the social and emotional dimensions of learning often come with a price tag. The Becoming a Man and tutoring program, for instance, cost the school district an estimated \$3,000 to \$4,000 for each student. As social-emotional development becomes a priority, school districts can reap added benefit of improved attendance.

COVID RESPONSE

Online platforms and video calls can help program leaders continue connecting with students if in-person meetings are challenging.

RESEARCH

- Using Social-Emotional and Character Development to Improve Academic Outcomes: **STRONG**
- Impact of a Social-Emotional and Character Development Program on School-Level Indicators: **STRONG**
- The (Surprising) Efficacy of Academic and Behavioral Intervention with Disadvantaged Youth: **PROMISING**
- Progress report of the randomized trial of Positive Action in Hawai'i: **STRONG**

Removing Barriers to Attendance

Addressing Asthma

Among health conditions affecting school attendance, asthma stand out. The disease afflicts nearly one in 10 U.S. children and accounts for nearly 14 million missed days a year, according to data collected by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Asthma can quickly turn a common cold into a week out of school. Both asthma and its related absences are **more likely to affect** students who are disadvantaged and children of color, a Brown University study found. Parents report keeping their children home for fear that schools can't handle asthma attacks. Students report anxiety over both the possibility of an asthma attack and the concern about falling behind due to absences.

An obvious step to cutting asthma-related absences is providing qualified health professionals at school who can help students manage the chronic disease. A **2004 study** by researchers at the University of Toledo and Wayne State University found that low-income and African American students with asthma who attended schools with full-time nurses missed 23 percent fewer days than did students in schools with part-time nurses. A **study by epidemiologists based in the Bronx, NY**, found that for children with asthma, access to a school-based clinic was associated with a gain of three school days. In Rochester, NY, in-school services combined with regular telemedicine sessions with asthma specialists **reduced asthma attacks**, according to a study led by University of Rochester researchers. **Researchers at**

Boston Children's Hospital found that a combination of home visits and case management by hospital staff brought down absenteeism rates by 41 percent for students treated.

Another approach is to educate children and families on how to use asthma control medications and how to recognize when a child needs to see a doctor or visit the emergency room. A **2007 University of Michigan study** of several education programs found a positive impact on school attendance, especially when the asthma education was delivered by a health professional, including school nurses. A program in Southeastern Virginia used home visits to families in public housing to educate them on controlling their child's asthma. A **2005 study** by Eastern Virginia Medical School researchers found that these "asthma ambassadors" produced several positive results, though the analysis didn't include school attendance. The Virginia program, one of several supported by the **Allies Against Asthma initiative**, also worked through Head Start to identify and educate families affected by the condition. National guidelines encourage families to develop written asthma plans for their children and share these plans with the school, but the **research is mixed** on the whether these plans add much to general benefits of asthma education.

The American Lung Association has developed a widely used curriculum called **Open Airways for Schools** focused on teaching students, ages 8 to 11, how to

COVID RESPONSE

Students with asthma are particularly vulnerable to the respiratory effects of the coronavirus. Schools should provide remote learning options and redouble efforts to ensure every vulnerable child has an asthma plan, access to medication at school and at home and can gain the advice of a doctor through telehealth.

avoid asthma triggers, recognize warning signs of an attack and take appropriate action. [Researchers](#) led by Columbia University's David Evans found that students involved in the program fewer episodes of asthma for shorter durations, but found no impact on school absences.

Some communities are developing broader, cross-sector approaches that tap health, education and environmental sectors. In California's rural San Joaquin Valley, the [Asthma Impact Model](#) partners with managed care organizations, physicians and other community agencies to coordinate care. It connects families to providers for medication and tools and helps reduce triggers at home and school, with in-home environmental evaluations. School-based efforts include everything from evaluating outdoor air quality to encouraging parents not to run their engines while waiting for students.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

School-based health services come with considerable start-up costs but can pay dividends in increased attendance and academic performance. Asthma education programs can tap community volunteers, but the best results seem to come when a health professional is involved. Some school districts are turning to community partners—children's hospitals are leading the work in many places—or philanthropic support.

RESEARCH

- [Effect of School-based Telemedicine on Asthma Management: **STRONG**](#)
- [Effect of Full-Time versus Part-Time School Nurses on Attendance of Elementary Students with Asthma: **PROMISING**](#)
- [Asthma ambassadors—A home visiting program in public housing programs in Southeastern Virginia: **PROMISING**](#)

RESOURCES

- [Open Airways for Schools](#)
- [Asthma and Academic Performance in Urban Children](#)
- [Asthma Health Outcomes Project](#)
- [Allies Against Asthma](#)
- [Do Written Asthma Plans Improve Outcomes?](#)
- [Example of an Asthma Plan](#)

Targeted Transportation

Some students become chronically absent simply because of the logistics of getting to school. Homeless or foster care children can sometimes find themselves beyond a school bus route or a walk to school. So can students who choose charter schools or magnet programs across town. And those who rely on a school bus can miss an entire day if they miss the bus. This is a particular problem in rural communities, where housing is more spread out and children must travel farther to get to school. It's also an issue with **a racial dynamic**: One in four African-American households and one in six Latinx households do not own a car, compared to one in 15 white households.

Acknowledging the connection between absenteeism and transportation, Detroit Public Schools is **buying a fleet** of six, 10-person vans that will allow them to pick up chronically absent students at their homes. The vans will also be used for special education students who need support getting to school. The pilot program will cost the school district about \$200,000.

In some metropolitan areas, parents are using **ride-sharing apps** designed specifically for children, with drivers who undergo more extensive background checks. These rides run about \$15 to \$20 a piece, so are not feasible for low-income families. But some school districts are using dollars earmarked for homeless children to pay for this sort of service. One such service, **HopSkipDrive**, works with a number of school districts to transport students for school field trips, students who need individualized care, and students who live with out-of-district foster families. Another service, **Zūm**, has relationships with schools in more than 125 school districts.

Other schools confront transportation challenges in a more ad-hoc manner: Some coordinate carpools among families who live in the same neighborhood as a chronically absent student, while others send attendance clerks out to pick up absentee children. In California's rural Butte County, the principal of an alternative school drives a mini-van around to pick up students who can't get to school otherwise. These interventions are relatively new and haven't had the benefit of high-quality research to assess their effectiveness.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

Beyond the costs, transportation interventions—whether buying vehicles or tapping ride-sharing services—don't always address all the problems that are causing students to miss school. Ride-sharing startups for kids must follow stringent privacy laws aimed at protecting children. At least two companies **have shut down** after only a couple of years, and Uber's pilot program for teens is now defunct. This is also a gap in research. School districts that pursue such approaches should work with a research partner to assess the value.

RESOURCES

- [What is the Future of Getting Kids to Soccer?](#)
- [DPS has a new idea: Send vans to pick up absent kids in Detroit](#)
- [Hop, Skip, Drive](#)
- [Zūm](#)

COVID RESPONSE

Carpools could become less popular amid social distancing. Schools should survey families to ensure every student has a way to get to school and target resources accordingly.

Students with Disabilities

Nationwide, more than a quarter of students identified as having disabilities are chronically absent compared to about 15 percent of their peers. Their absences added up to 19.3 million missed days in the 2013-14 school year and contributed to lower graduation rates and weaker academic achievement.

A 2017 study of New York City students with disabilities in grades 1 to 6 offers some insight into the trends. Students in self-contained, special education classrooms were more likely to be chronically absent than those in inclusive settings or receiving only part-time services, according to the analysis by a team of researchers from New York University and UC Santa Barbara. While it's tempting to attribute these absences to medically fragile students, the highest rates were among students identified as having emotional disturbances, with nearly half of them (48 percent) missing too much school. National data show students with emotional disabilities also have higher suspensions rates than their peers, adding disciplinary absences to their missed days.

In a report produced for the National Center on Education Outcome, K.B. Boundy and Candace Cortiella suggest a number of steps to improve attendance among students with disabilities. They recommend mentioning absenteeism explicitly in process of developing the required individual education plan (IEP), setting goals for what level of attendance is reasonable, and tracking the results carefully. They also urge schools to provide access to counselors and therapists for students missing school because of anxiety and depression. For those with

specific learning disabilities, particularly dyslexia and attention deficit hyperactivity disorder, social support needs to be combined with academic accommodations; otherwise, many of these students will miss school because they feel unsuccessful or overwhelmed.

To address these absences, schools and districts can deploy a number of interventions that improve attendance for all students. For instance, the St. Louis Special School District has launched a telehealth initiative in six schools that exclusively serve the special needs population with a goal of reducing absenteeism. Initially the work will be focused on treating common physical illnesses but also includes work in mental health services. Missouri recently began allowing school districts to seek Medicaid reimbursement for mental health services for eligible students.

Likewise, the difference in attendance rates between students in inclusive and self-contained classes suggests that interventions that increase a sense of belonging could improve attendance among students with disabilities. These include positive classroom greetings, home visits and mentoring programs. Likewise, interventions such as restorative practices that reduce suspensions could also reduce some of the disciplinary absences for students with emotional disabilities.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

School staff members involved in developing IEPs should be trained on how to incorporate attendance goals into the process. Outreach to parents is key to

COVID RESPONSE

The coronavirus presents challenges for students with physical and mental health issues, prompting a need for remote learning and delivery of services through telehealth. The U.S. Education Department has developed [guidelines](#) for delivering services.

moving beyond blaming them to enlisting their help in addressing the physical and emotional challenges to showing up every day.

RESOURCES

- [Showing Up: Disparities in Chronic Absenteeism Between Students With and Without Disabilities](#)
- [Students with Disabilities and Chronic Absenteeism](#)
- [Chronic Absenteeism and Students with Disabilities: Frequently Asked Questions](#)

School Refusal

Psychologists recognize a form of absenteeism known as “[school refusal](#)” for students who stay home from school or resist going due to emotional problems like anxiety and depression. This refusal or resistance can often manifest itself as physical symptoms: a child complaining of a stomach ache or making frequent visits to the school nurse. Unlike in truancy cases, parents are usually aware that their children are at home and often trying to get them to school. As such, the response to school refusal is less punitive than for truancy and tends to focus on mental health interventions.

The first step toward addressing school refusal is to identify its causes. In some cases, it’s a personal anxiety—of separating from family, interacting with peers, or failing in school. For other students, it ties into some aspect of school climate, particularly a bullying environment or intense academic pressure. Some students are seeking attention or simply looking for something more interesting than school, blurring the line between truancy and school refusal. Interviews with the students, families and key school officials are essential in identifying causes.

In a [2014 paper](#), Christopher Kearney of the University of Nevada, Las Vegas, and Patricia Graczyk of the University of Illinois at Chicago recommend that schools use Response to Intervention, a multi-tiered approach, to promote school attendance, assess school refusal cases, and monitor the progress made after the intervention to address school refusal. This involves a multi-tiered approach.

The most common intervention for school refusal is cognitive behavior therapy, typically a short-term approach that focuses on helping students identify the thought patterns that are keeping them from getting to school and learn how to combat them. This can include relaxation techniques, work on social skills, and a gradual exposure to the aspects of school that are causing their anxiety. The intervention can be done by school psychologist or social worker or handled by an outside practitioner; it depends on school staff to help ease the student back into school. Parents also play a role in helping their children develop the routines and confidence to attend regularly. Many schools ask students and families to sign attendance contracts setting goals for improved attendance. [A 2018 analysis](#) of eight school refusal studies showed progress in improving attendance, though not a reduction in anxiety.

Kearney and Wendy Silverman of the Yale School of Medicine created the [School Refusal Assessment Scale](#) tool to help providers and school staff members assess students’ behavior. Kearney and his colleagues have also developed an approach that treats school refusal behavior based on various causes, acknowledging that these causes are often overlapping. In addition to his research, he has produced handbooks for school-based staff, mental health professionals and parents.

Anxiety medication can be used to treat school refusal, but the few studies that have been done thus far show little additional impact beyond the benefits of cognitive

COVID RESPONSE

The anxiety and fear that prompts some students to avoid school could be intensified by health concerns about Covid and the long break from class. School counselors need to work with community providers to coax students back to school and consider remote instruction options.

behavior therapy. [A 2017 study](#) led by Australian psychology professor Glenn Melvin broke school-refusing adolescents into three groups: Those receiving therapy, those receiving therapy plus an anti-anxiety medication, and those receiving therapy and a placebo. All three groups showed gains in attendance and reductions in improvements in mental health, though few were free of anxiety. Students who received therapy and medication reported the greatest satisfaction.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

Key to addressing school refusal is identifying the reasons that students are missing school and engage school officials and family members in turning around the problems. The [@School model](#) and [Back2School intervention](#) being studied by Dutch researcher David Heyne and others creates a manual for school refusal and uses a modular approach to deal with different mental health issues. The [Dialectical Behavior Therapy](#) approach, being investigated by David Chu and a team of researchers at Rutgers University, supplements therapy with web-based coaching for students and families when and where they need it most: in the morning at home.

RESEARCH

- [Treatment of School Refusal for Children with Mixed Functional Profiles](#) **EMERGING**
- [Treatment for School Refusal Among Children and Adolescents](#) **PROMISING**
- [Augmenting Cognitive Behavior Therapy for School Refusal With Fluoxetine](#) **NO SIGNIFICANT EFFECTS**

RESOURCES

- [Practitioner review: School Refusal](#)
- [Reconciling Contemporary Approaches to School Attendance and Absenteeism](#)
- [A Response to Intervention Model to Promote School Attendance and Reduce Absenteeism](#)
- [School Refusal Assessment Scale](#)
- [Dialectical Behavior Therapy for School Refusal](#)
- [Developmentally Sensitive Cognitive Behavior Therapy for Adolescent School Refusal](#)
- [The Back2 School Modular Cognitive Intervention](#)

Immigration Enforcement

New research confirms what common sense tells us: Heightened immigration enforcement is linked to chronic absenteeism among immigrant students. Whether it's a full-scale immigration raid at a local factory or simply a government van parked near a school, the threat of deportation is prompting students to miss school, research suggests.

This is no small problem. An estimated 675,000 children under age 18 are in the United States without formal legal status. About 5 million children, many of them U.S. citizens, live with an undocumented parent. While a 1982 Supreme Court decision guarantees that children have a right to attend school regardless of their immigration status, enforcement actions still provoke fear.

In the [first study of its kind](#), a team of researchers from the University of California, Santa Barbara led by Jacob Kirksey found that deportations within 25 miles of a school are associated with higher rates of chronic absenteeism for Latino students and lower achievement scores in math. The effect on attendance was similar to that of a hostile school climate, the researchers found. The study used data from 2009 to 2016, when Obama administration policy changes increased deportations.

A [2019 study](#) released by Stanford University researchers Thomas Dee and Mark Murphy looked at earlier data and found a distinct impact on school enrollment. Immigrant families moved to different communities when their local police departments formed partnership with Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE).

There are no quantitative studies on interventions to reduce absences in such circumstances, but several qualitative case studies support two approaches: establishing clear school-based protocols for handling immigration enforcement and building strong, trusting relationships with students and families. In a [2017 paper](#), University of Missouri researcher Emily Crawford described a California elementary school where immigrant parents were rattled by the appearance of an ICE van two blocks away. Some parents refused to leave the school grounds after dropping off students. Others didn't bring their children to class. The principal, with no policy in place, decided to lock down the school. She had community liaisons call families to tell them what was happening. One staff member drove several children home in the afternoon.

The incident underscores the need to develop and communicate a set of enforcement protocols that align with district, school board and state policies. California's attorney general, for instance, has issued [detailed guidance](#)—with an emphasis is on making schools “safe havens” for children. Texas, on the hand, bans any locality or campus from acting as a sanctuary for immigrants. In Los Angeles, schools must receive district permission before allowing immigration officers to enter. And in Denver, the school board passed a resolution pledging to everything “in its lawful power” to protect immigrant students.

COVID RESPONSE

Immigrant families without full legal status may be cut off from health resources, leaving them more vulnerable and more concerned about the coronavirus. outbreak. Outreach over the summer via phone or video calls can reassure parents that school will be a safe and healthy place.

Once school-level protocols for dealing with immigration officials are set, they should be shared with staff members and families, so that everyone knows what to expect in cases of enforcement action. The [National School Board Association](#) and the [American Federation of Teachers](#) have released recommendations and templates.

To build trusting relationships, schools can rely on a number of strategies including home visiting and culturally relevant curriculum. In a [2017 study](#), Crawford and a team of researchers interviewed Texas school counselors and found they were uniquely positioned to reassure students they are safe at school and to encourage children to attend despite their fears.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

School leaders need to ensure their protocols for dealing with immigration enforcement are aligned with local and state policies on immigration enforcement. Schools with large populations of immigrants should create intentional strategies for connecting with families. These include home visits, establishing a network of community contacts, and assigning a staff member to serve as a point of contact.

RESOURCES

- [Deportations Near the Schoolyard: Examining Immigration Enforcement and Racial/Ethnic Gaps in Educational Outcomes](#)
- [Vanished Classmates: The Effects of Local Immigration Enforcement on School Enrollment](#)
- [Educational Justice for Undocumented Students: How School Counselors Encourage Student Persistence in School](#)
- [When Boundaries Around the “Secret” are Tested: A School Community Response to the Policing of Undocumented Immigrants](#)
- [Immigrant and Refugee Children: A Guide for Educators and School Support Staff](#)
- [National School Board Association Guidance](#)
- [Sample Board Resolution](#)
- [California School Guidance](#)

TIER III

Tier III approaches work with the most troubled students, often involving not just schools but other agencies dealing with health, housing, and social services, and typically requiring case management customized to individual students' challenges.

Effective Messaging and Engagement

Truancy Courts

Truancy—missing school without an excuse—is one of the oldest school offenses in the book. Even as schools and communities have begun addressing the broader problems that contribute to chronic absenteeism, many places still struggle to deal with students who have excessive unexcused absences. Truancy typically refers only to unexcused absences, though each state has the authority to define truancy and what level of unexcused absence triggers the need for legal intervention. A [2017 study](#) led by St. Louis University researcher Brandy R. Maynard shows that these unexcused absences are linked to substance abuse, risk taking, weak engagement in school and poor grades.

With the increased emphasis on crime and punishment in the mid 1990s came a crackdown on truancy. The number of truancy cases that ended up in juvenile courts increased by 69 percent from 1997 to 2004. Many school districts imposed steep fines and jail terms for students caught skipping school and for their parents. Some schools suspended students for truancy, essentially punishing missed school days with more missed school days.

What educators found—through research and experience—was that these punitive approaches didn't work. Rather than coming back to class, students were

being pushed out of school, often into the juvenile justice system. And truancy rates didn't budge, holding nearly steady at 10.8 percent in 2002 and 11.1 percent in 2014, according to the analysis by Maynard and her co-authors.

States have begun taking a different approach to truancy. In Ohio, for instance, a [2017 change to state law](#) prohibits schools from suspending or expelling students solely because of truancy. Instead, schools must set up an absence intervention team to work with those students considered habitually truant. Texas, one of two states that considered truancy a criminal offense that could be tried in adult courts, turned it into a civil offense in 2015. In the first year of the new policy, the number of court referrals for truancy dropped from 88,675 to 20,555 for students, with a similar trend for parents, [an analysis by a state legislative panel showed](#). School districts reported that attendance stayed about the same.

A new approach focuses on using truancy courts to deliver a more holistic approach to resolving the problems causing the absences. In Alameda County, Calif., a judge determines what problems are keeping students and families from getting to school and has social workers and service providers in the courtroom to help. The judge suspends any fines or jail time, then

erases them if families can prove they have turned around poor attendance. The District Attorney's office also [created a handbook](#) to help schools navigate the process.

In Bowling Green, Kentucky, the Truancy Court Diversion Program brings local judges to schools, where they meet with school personnel, truant students and families. In the first phase, truant students and their families undergo a two-hour education workshop. If unexcused absences persist, they meet weekly with a team of court and school officials for at least 10 weeks to get attendance back on track. A [2006 evaluation](#) by researchers at Western Kentucky University and the court system found significant impact on unexcused absences, tardiness, and academic performance.

In Baltimore, the judges in the [Truancy Court Program](#) are actually volunteers who work with students to reward positive behavior and provide weekly incentives for improved attendance. The program, run by the University of Baltimore, focuses on students who have five to 20 unexcused absences but are still connected to school. It provides them with classes on issues such as listening skills, goal-setting, and organization. Mentors meet with students and communicate with parents at least once a week. Students graduate from the program when they have reduced unexcused absences or tardies by at least 65 percent and have demonstrated improved behavior and academic achievement. A [2011 evaluation](#) by the

Maryland Administrative Offices of the Courts found that 71 percent of these students graduated from the program and that those graduates continued to improve their attendance after finishing.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

Truancy still evokes an urge to punish students for violating school rules, so school leaders should be aware that they may be confronted with that perspective as they pursue different approaches within schools and the courts.

RESEARCH

- [The Truancy Court Diversion Program \(Bowling Green\): EMERGING](#)
- [Evaluation of the Truancy Court Program in Baltimore City: PROMISING](#)

RESOURCES

- [Truancy in the United States: Temporal Trends and Correlates](#)
- [Overview of the Effects of Changes to Texas Truancy Laws](#)
- [Alameda County District Attorney's Truancy & Attendance Program Handbook](#)

COVID RESPONSE

Even if truancy courts can be held, it will be essential to take a trauma-informed, positive approach to working with students and families to find out and address barriers to attendance. If schools are offering distance learning or a blend of in-person and virtual, it will be important to find out the current local and state policy around taking attendance and what is considered an unexcused absence.

Interagency Case Management

Students facing more complex problems—such as homelessness, pregnancy and mental illness—require coordination and case management with agencies beyond the school yard. Often the solutions require extended support tailored to the unique situations of the most severely chronically absent students. That may mean tapping the local housing authority to help children facing eviction or working with social service agencies to help those in foster care.

Many communities use the Full-Service Community Schools approach that can operate at all three tiers of intervention. A [2020 RAND Corporation study](#) found that New York City schools using the model saw reductions in chronic absenteeism in all grades and across all years of the study.

Communities in Schools (CIS) offers another model for encouraging interagency collaboration. Like Community Schools, the nonprofit provides a school-based coordinator, and works at all three tiers: starting with analyzing student data to determine the underlying causes of chronic absenteeism and what the school and its students need. It also involves a school support team that can marshal resources and partners. A 2017 MDRC evaluation of [two years of case management](#) by CIS found significant improvement in attendance rates for elementary school students involved in the program, when compared to similar students, but not for middle and high school students.

Another intervention that has shown promise in reducing absenteeism is [FosterEd](#), which currently operates in Arizona, California, New Mexico and Indiana. FosterEd

works with children in the child welfare and justice systems to coordinate work with schools and families. Program organizers identify an “education champion” for each child, often a caregiver who can advocate and support the student. They set up education teams for all the adults involved in the child’s life to work collaboratively, conscious of the trauma these students have endured. And they allow students to set their own goals for improvement. In Pima County, Ariz., three quarters of foster students were either chronically absent or close to it when they started with FosterEd, according to a 2016 report by RTI International. In the first two months of the program, 81 percent of those students improved their attendance rates. A 2015 report by RTI found that in Santa Cruz County, Calif., half the students arrived with weak attendance records, and three quarters showed improvement.

Key to any coordinated approach is data sharing. Community-based projects such as mentoring or afterschool programs need access to attendance records, grades, disciplinary records and other information. This naturally raises privacy concerns that may require memoranda of understanding between districts and outside agencies.

WHAT TO CONSIDER

Full-service community schools can be funded with federal grants available under Title I of the Every Student Succeeds Act. Collaboration with agencies and nonprofit organizations necessarily involves sharing data, something that raises privacy concerns under the

COVID RESPONSE

The coronavirus adds another wrinkle to interagency case management, both creating more challenges for students and complicating the response. Virtual options will be important and will need to pay close attention to privacy and confidentiality concerns.

Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA). The federal government **provides guidance** on navigating these issues. Developing the needed data systems and coordinating services can add costs but pay dividends for the most vulnerable students.

RESEARCH

- **Two Years of Case Management: PROMISING**
- **FosterEd Evaluations: EMERGING**
- **Illustrating the Promise of Community Schools: STRONG**

RESOURCES

- **FERPA Guidance for Sharing Information with Community Based Organizations**

Housing Challenges

Unstable housing and student mobility are key predictors of chronic absenteeism, whether students are living in homeless shelters or moving frequently from school to school. Interagency collaboration can connect families to supports that help them avoid eviction and find stable housing as well as ensuring homeless families take full advantage of protections provided under federal law.

A [2015 study](#) by the Institute for Children, Poverty & Homelessness found that homeless elementary students in New York City missed an average of four weeks of school in the 2013-14 school year. About 36 percent of them were chronically absent, double the city's overall rate. Among students living in homeless shelters, the chronic absenteeism rate was a staggering 58 percent, compared to 25 percent for those doubling up with other families. All of these absences only compounded the academic problems homeless students faced. When they missed fewer than five days, they performed at about the same level as other low-income elementary students; when they were chronically absent, test scores and other academic indicators dropped. A [2012 study by University of Utah researchers](#) found similar results for homeless and highly mobile students.

The federal McKinney-Vento Act offers several provisions that can make it easier for homeless students to maintain good attendance rates. The law eliminates some paperwork requirements for demonstrating residency in

a school attendance zone. It requires school districts to make placement decisions based on the “best interest” of the homeless student. That can mean allowing students to stay in a school even if they have moved out of the attendance zone or to move into a school that is more convenient. The law also requires districts to provide or arrange transportation for homeless students. Every state and many local education agencies have [designated coordinators](#) who can help schools.

A [New York City campaign](#) to reduce absenteeism included sharing school data with staff from the Department of Homeless Services for students living in shelters. A coordinator at each shelter helped families place students in school, monitored attendance among children, and provided space for a homework center. Chronic absenteeism became a metric that these homeless shelters shared in their monthly progress reports. The effort showed results: Homeless students who participated were 31 percent less likely to be chronically absent than similar students.

[Housing authorities](#) in San Francisco, San Antonio, Seattle, Sarasota, Fla., and Springfield, Mass., among others, have also take ownership for student attendance—sharing data with schools, hiring education liaisons to work with students and families, or organizing “Walking School Buses” from their properties.

COVID RESPONSE

The economic disruption that comes with the pandemic may lead to more housing churn and homelessness for students. Schools will need to move quickly to find all their students and provide support for students whose families become homeless. Attendance Works offers [ideas for locating these students](#).

WHAT TO CONSIDER

Any initiatives involving homeless students must abide by the federal McKinney-Vento rules. State and local coordinators can help guide these initiatives. Data sharing also requires memoranda of understanding that navigate student privacy rights.

RESEARCH

- [Using Data and the Human Touch: PROMISING](#)

RESOURCES

- [Empty Desks: The Epidemic of Absenteeism Among Homeless Elementary Students](#)
- [Research Brief: Chronic Absenteeism in Utah](#)
- [Community Action Guide to Eliminate Chronic Absenteeism: For Homeless Service Providers](#)
[Contacts for State Coordinators](#)

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Tier I

Nudge Theory

Bergman, Peter, and Eric W. Chan. "Leveraging Parents through Low-Cost Technology: The Impact of High-Frequency Information on Student Achievement." *Journal of Human Resources*, January 08, 2019. doi:10.3368/jhr.56.1.1118-9837r1.

Chu, Ben. "Father of 'Nudge Theory' Richard Thaler Wins 2017 Nobel Prize in Economics." *The Independent*. October 09, 2017. Accessed July 16, 2019. <https://www.independent.co.uk/news/business/news/richard-thaler-nobel-prize-in-economics-winner-2017-behavioural-economics-nudge-theory-a7990291.html>.

Rogers, Todd, and Avi Feller. "Reducing Student Absences at Scale by Targeting Parents' Misbeliefs." *Nature Human Behaviour* 2, no. 5 (April 23, 2018): 335-42. doi:10.1038/s41562-018-0328-1.

Smythe-Leistico, Kenneth. "Leveraging Text-Messaging to Improve Kindergarten Attendance." PhD diss., University of Pittsburgh, 2018.

Home Visits

Cook, Philip J., Kenneth A. Dodge, Elizabeth J. Gifford, and Amy B. Schulting. "A New Program to Prevent Primary School Absenteeism: Results of a Pilot Study in Five Schools." *Children and Youth Services Review* 82 (September 13, 2017): 262-70. Accessed July 16, 2019. doi:10.1016/j.childyouth.2017.09.017.

"Johns Hopkins University Evaluates the Family Engagement Partnership." Flamboyan Foundation. August 1, 2018. Accessed July 16, 2019. <https://flamboyanfoundation.org/resource/jhu-evaluation-of-the-family-engagement-partnership/>.

Sheldon, Steven B., and Sol Bee Jung. *Student Outcomes and Parent Teacher Home Visits*. Report. November, 2018. School of Education, Johns Hopkins University.

Positive Messaging

"Challenge 5." Grand Rapids Public Schools. February 03, 2017. Accessed July 16, 2019. <https://www.grps.org/challengefive>.

"Get to School. You Can Make It!" Cleveland Metropolitan School District. Accessed July 16, 2019. <https://www.clevelandmetroschools.org/get2school>.

Wall, Patrick. "Early Data Show Attendance Gains in Newark, Amid District Push to Combat Absenteeism." Chalkbeat. June 11, 2019. Accessed July 16, 2019. <https://www.chalkbeat.org/posts/newark/2019/06/11/early-data-show-attendance-gains-in-newark-amid-district-push-to-combat-absenteeism/>.

Incentives

Allen, Bradley M., and Roland G. Fryer, Jr. "The Powers and Pitfalls of Education Incentives." *The Hamilton Project*. September 2011. Accessed July 16, 2019. https://scholar.harvard.edu/files/fryer/files/092011_incentives_fryer_allen_paper2.pdf.

Balu, Rekha, and Stacy B. Ehrlich. "Making Sense out of Incentives: A Framework for Considering the Design, Use, and Implementation of Incentives to Improve Attendance." *Journal of Education for Students Placed at Risk (JESPAR)* 23, nos. 1-2 (February 23, 2018): 93-106. doi:10.1080/10824669.2018.1438898.

"Incentives." Attendance Works. Accessed July 16, 2019. <https://www.attendanceworks.org/resources/messaging/incentives/>.

Riccio, James, Nadine Dechausay, David Greenberg, and Cynthia Miller. *Toward Reduced Poverty Across Generations*. Report. March, 2010. MDR.

Robinson, Carly, Jana Gallus, Monica Lee, and Todd Rogers. "The Demotivating Effect (and Unintended Message) of Awards." *HKS Working Paper No. RWP18-020*, July 25, 2018. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3219502.

Healthy School Buildings

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, *Cleaning and Disinfecting Your Facility*, 2019 <https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/community/disinfecting-building-facility.html>

Eitland, Erika, Lacey Klingensmith, Piers MacNaughton, Jose Cedeno Laurent, Jack Spengler, Ari Bernstein, and Joseph G. Allen. *Foundations for Student Success: How School Buildings Influence Student Health, Thinking, and Performance*. Report. T.H. Chan School of Public Health, Healthy Buildings Program, Harvard University, 2017. <https://schools.forhealth.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/DEC2019-Schools-for-Health.pdf>

Blanco, Megan, and Erika Eitland, *Preparing Facilities for Students Return*. Report. National Association of State Boards of Education, May 2020. <https://www.nasbe.org/preparing-facilities-for-students-return-in-the-wake-of-covid-19/>

MacNaughton, Piers, Erika Eitland, Itai Kloog, Joel Schwartz and Joseph Allen. "Impact of Particulate Matter Exposure and Surrounding "Greenness" on Chronic Absenteeism in Massachusetts Public Schools." *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* (February 2017) <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/28230752/>

Mendell, M.J., E. A. Eliseeva, M. M. Davies, M. Spears, A. Lobscheid, W. J. Fisk, and M. G. Apte. "Association of classroom ventilation with reduced illness absence: a prospective study in California elementary schools." *Indoor Air*, Volume 23, Issue 6, March 2013. <https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1111/ina.12042>

BIBLIOGRAPHY *continued*

Nandrup-Bus Inge. "Comparative studies of hand disinfection and handwashing procedures as tested by pupils in intervention programs." *Am J Infect Control*. 2011;39(6):450-455. doi:10.1016/j.ajic.2010.10.023 <https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Mandatory-handwashing-in-elementary-schools-reduces-Nandrup-Bus/56ae19c38a3f0ea34ae7d4a5f807bb9cde0e253d>

Zock, J. P., D. Vizcaya, and N. Le Moual. Update on asthma and cleaners. *Current opinion in allergy and clinical immunology*, 10(2), 114-120. 2010. <https://doi.org/10.1097/ACI.0b013e32833733fe>

School-based Health Services

Keck, Patricia C., Marcus Antonius Ynalvez, Hector F. Gonzalez, and Keila D. Castillo. "School-located Influenza Vaccination and Absenteeism Among Elementary School Students in a Hispanic Community." *The Journal of School Nursing* 29, no. 4 (April 18, 2013): 271-83. doi:10.1177/1059840513486008.

Maughan, Erin. "The Impact of School Nursing on School Performance: A Research Synthesis." *The Journal of School Nursing* 19, no. 3 (June 2003): 163-71. doi:10.1177/10598405030190030701.

Padula, William V., Katherine A. Connor, Josiah M. Mueller, Jonathan C. Hong, Gabriela Calderon Velazquez, and Sara B. Johnson. "Cost Benefit of Comprehensive Primary and Preventive School-based Health Care." *American Journal of Preventive Medicine* 54, no. 1 (2018): 80-86. doi:10.1016/j.amepre.2017.08.025.

Plaspohl, Sara S., Betty T. Dixon, James A. Streater, Elizabeth T. Hausauer, Christopher P. Newman, and Robert L. Vogel. "Impact of School Flu Vaccine Program on Student Absences." *The Journal of School Nursing* 30, no. 1 (April 30, 2013): 75-80. doi:10.1177/1059840513487750.

"Poor Oral Health Can Mean Missed School, Lower Grades." Herman Ostrow School of Dentistry of USC. August 10, 2012. Accessed July 16, 2019. <https://dentistry.usc.edu/2012/08/10/poor-oral-health-can-mean-missed-school-lower-grades/>.

"School Nurses' Role in Combating Chronic Absenteeism." *National Association of School Nurses*, March 27, 2015.

Wiseman, Amy, Travis Hearne, Mark Bond, and Simon Tidd. *Efforts to Improve Attendance in Central Texas: "Kick the Flu."* Report. July 2017. Accessed July 16, 2019. <https://e3alliance.org/2018/08/03/efforts-to-improve-attendance-in-central-texas-kick-the-flu-flu-immunization-campaign-evaluation-july-2017/>.

Telehealth

Expanding the Dental Team: Increasing Access to Care in Public Settings. Report. June 2014. <https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/reports/2014/06/30/expanding-the-dental-team>.

Halterman, Jill S., Maria Fagnano, Reynaldo S. Tajon, Paul Tremblay, Hongyue Wang, Arlene Butz, Tamara T. Perry, and Kenneth M. McConnochie. "Effect of the School-based Telemedicine Enhanced Asthma Management (SB-TEAM) Program on Asthma Morbidity: A Randomized Clinical Trial." *JAMA Pediatrics*, March 1, 2018. doi:10.1001/jamapediatrics.2017.4938.

Roadmap for Action: Advancing the Adoption of Telehealth in Child Care Centers and Schools to Promote Children's Health and Well-Being. Report. August 2018. Accessed July 17, 2019. <http://www.movinghealthcareupstream.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/Roadmap-For-Action-Advancing-the-Adoption-of-Telehealth-1.pdf>.

School Buses and Public Transit

Ely, Todd, and Paul Teske. *Success Express: Transportation Innovation in Denver Public Schools*. Report. School of Public Affairs, University of Colorado, Denver. CO: Center for Education Policy Analysis, 2014.

Fan, Yingling, and Kirti Das. *Assessing the Impacts of Student Transportation on Public Transit*. Report. Humphrey School of Public Affairs, University of Minnesota. 2015.

Gottfried, Michael A. "Linking Getting to School With Going to School." *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis* 39, no. 4 (April 11, 2017): 571-92. doi:10.3102/0162373717699472.

A Safer Walk to School

Burdick-Will, Julia, Marc L. Stein, and Jeffrey Grigg. "Danger on the Way to School: Exposure to Violent Crime, Public Transportation, and Absenteeism." *Sociological Science* 6 (2019): 118-42. doi:10.15195/v6.a5.

McMillen, Daniel, Ignacio Sarmiento-Barbieri, and Ruchi Singh. "Do More Eyes on the Street Reduce Crime? Evidence from Chicago's Safe Passage Program." *Journal of Urban Economics* 110 (March 2019): 1-25. doi:10.1016/j.jue.2019.01.001.

"Safe Routes." Safe Routes Info. Accessed July 17, 2019. <http://www.saferoutesinfo.org/>.

"Youth Risk Behavior Surveillance – United States, 2017." *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 67, no. 8. June 15, 2017. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/67/ss/ss6708a1.htm>.

Breakfast for All

Bartfeld, Judith S., Lawrence Berger, Fei Men, and Yiyu Chen. "Access to the School Breakfast Program Is Associated with Higher Attendance and Test Scores among Elementary School Students." *The Journal of Nutrition* 149, no. 2 (February 02, 2019): 336-43. doi:10.1093/jn/nxy267.

"Fact Sheet: School Breakfast Program." No Kid Hungry. Accessed July 17, 2019. <http://www.phi.org/resources/?resource=fact-sheet-school-breakfast-program>.

Gordon, Serena. "Adding Breakfast to Classrooms May Have a Health Downside." *Consumer HealthDay*. February 25, 2019. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://consumer.healthday.com/vitamins-and-nutrition-information-27/food-and-nutrition-news-316/adding-breakfast-to-classrooms-may-have-a-health-downside-743078.html>.

Malamut, Melissa. "Breakfast in Classroom Program Linked to Better Breakfast Participation, Attendance." *Boston Magazine*. December 02, 2014. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.bostonmagazine.com/health/2014/12/02/breakfast-classroom-program-linked-better-breakfast-participation-attendance/>.

Murphy, J. Michael. "Breakfast and Learning: An Updated Review." *Current Nutrition & Food Science* 3 (February 2007): 3-36.

Murphy, J. Michael. "The Relationship of School Breakfast to Psychosocial and Academic Functioning: Cross-sectional and Longitudinal Observations in an Inner-city School Sample." *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine* 152, no. 9 (September 01, 1998): 899-907. doi:10.1001/archpedi.152.9.899.

School Breakfast: Reducing Chronic Absenteeism & Supporting Student Success. Report. September 2017. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.attendanceworks.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/BreakfastAndAttendance-PolicyBrief-2017.pdf>.

"The School Breakfast Program." Food and Nutrition Service. November 2017. <https://fns-prod.azureedge.net/sites/default/files/sbp/SBPfactsheet.pdf>.

"Second Chance Breakfast." Action for Healthy Kids. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.actionforhealthykids.org/activity/second-chance-breakfast/>.

Wong, Karen, "Evaluating the Impact of Breakfast After the Bell on Chronic Absenteeism." No Kid Hungry Center for Best Practices, January 2020. http://bestpractices.nokidhungry.org/sites/default/files/2020-01/ChronicAbsenteeism_ResearchBrief_2.pdf.

Laundry at School

"Care Counts™ School Laundry Program Exposes Link Between Clean Clothes and Attendance." Whirlpool Corporation. August 2, 2016. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.whirlpoolcorp.com/care-counts-school-laundry-program-exposes-link-between-clean-clothes-and-attendance/>.

"Catie's Closet." Catie's Closet. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.catiescloset.org/home#who-is-caties-closet>.

Ferguson, Amber. "New Jersey Students Were Bullied Online for Wearing Dirty Clothes. Their Principal Just Installed Washers and Dryers." *Washington Post*. August 20, 2018. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/morning-mix/wp/2018/08/20/new-jersey-students-were-bullied-online-for-wearing-dirty-clothes-their-principal-just-installed-washers-and-dryers/>.

Rueb, Emily S. "Schools Find a New Way to Combat Student Absences: Washing Machines." *New York Times*. March 13, 2019. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/13/us/schools-laundry-rooms.html>.

Relevant and Culturally Relevant Instruction

"Build Connections for Classrooms." Character Lab. Accessed July 17, 2019. [https://characterlab.org/activities/build-connections-for-classrooms/?ct=t\(Build Connections 2017\)](https://characterlab.org/activities/build-connections-for-classrooms/?ct=t(Build%20Connections%202017)).

Dee, Thomas, and Emily Penner. "The Causal Effects of Cultural Relevance: Evidence from an Ethnic Studies Curriculum." *American Educational Research Journal* 54, no. 1 (November 24, 2016): 127-66. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831216677002>.

"Home." Character Lab. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://characterlab.org/>.

Hulleman, Chris S., Olga Godes, Bryan L. Hendricks, and Judith M. Harackiewicz. "Enhancing Interest and Performance With a Utility Value Intervention." *Journal of Educational Psychology* 102, no. 4 (November 2010): 880-95. doi:10.1037/a0019506.

Hulleman, Chris S., and Judith M. Harackiewicz. "Promoting Interest and Performance in High School Science Classes." *Science* 326, no. 5958 (December 04, 2009): 1410-412. doi:10.1126/science.1177067.

Hulleman, Chris S., Jeff J. Kosovich, Kenneth E. Barron, and David B. Daniel. "Making Connections: Replicating and Extending the Utility Value Intervention in the Classroom." *Journal of Educational Psychology* 109, no. 3 (April 2017). Accessed July 17, 2019. doi:10.1037/edu0000146.

Skipping to Nowhere. Report. Attendance Works. August 2012. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.attendanceworks.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/Skipping-to-Nowhere-August-2012.pdf>.

"Tribal Attendance Pilot Projects." American Indian/Alaska Native Education. Oregon Department of Education. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.oregon.gov/ode/students-and-family/equity/NativeAmericanEducation/Pages/Tribal-Attendance-Pilot-Projects.aspx>.

BIBLIOGRAPHY *continued*

What We Know About Purpose & Relevance from Scientific Research. Report. July 01, 2015. Accessed July 17, 2019. <http://mindsetscholarsnetwork.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/09/What-We-Know-About-Purpose-and-Relevance-.pdf>.

"Who We Are." Motivate Lab. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://motivatelab.org/who-we-are>.

Threshold Greetings

Cook, Clayton R., Aria Fiat, Madeline Larson, Christopher Daikos, Tal Slemrod, Elizabeth A. Holland, Andrew J. Thayer, and Tyler Renshaw. "Positive Greetings at the Door: Evaluation of a Low-Cost, High-Yield Proactive Classroom Management Strategy." *Journal of Positive Behavior Interventions* 20, no. 3 (February 19, 2018): 149-59. doi:10.1177/1098300717753831.

"Edutopia: How Learning Happens: Making Connections With Greetings at the Door." Turnaround for Children. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.turnaroundusa.org/video/edutopia-how-learning-happens-making-connections-with-greetings-at-the-door/>.

Van Eck, Kathryn, Stacy R. Johnson, Amie Bettencourt, and Sarah Lindstrom Johnson. "How School Climate Relates to Chronic Absence: A Multi-level Latent Profile Analysis." *Journal of School Psychology* 61 (November 23, 2016): 89-102. doi:10.1016/j.jsp.2016.10.001.

Rethinking Recess

"The Crucial Role of Recess in School." *Pediatrics* 131, no. 1 (January 01, 2013): 183-88. doi:10.1542/peds.2012-2993.

Impact and Implementation Findings from an Experimental Evaluation of Playworks: Effects on School Climate, Academic Learning, Student Social Skills and Behavior. Report. Mathematica Policy Research and John W. Gardner Center. 2013. https://gardnercenter.stanford.edu/sites/g/files/sbiybj1216/f/Brief_4_Playworks_School_Climate.pdf.

Jarrett, Olga S., Darlene M. Maxwell, Carrie Dickerson, Pamela Hoge, Gwen Davies, and Amy Yetley. "Impact of Recess on Classroom Behavior: Group Effects and Individual Differences." *The Journal of Educational Research* 92, no. 2 (1998): 121-26. doi:10.1080/00220679809597584.

McMurrer, Jennifer. *NCLB Year 5: Choices, Changes, and Challenges: Curriculum and Instruction in the NCLB Era.* Report. Center on Education Policy, George Washington University. July 24, 2007. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.cep-dc.org/displayDocument.cfm?DocumentID=312>.

"Physical Activity During School: Providing Recess to All Students." Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Accessed July 17, 2019. https://www.cdc.gov/healthyschools/physicalactivity/pdf/Recess_All_Students.pdf.

"Portraits of Change." Attendance Works. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.attendanceworks.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/Attendance-Works-Portraits-of-Change.pdf>.

Rhea, Deborah J., and Alexander P. Rivchun. "The LiiNK Project®: Effects of Multiple Recesses and Character Curriculum on Classroom Behaviors and Listening Skills in Grades K-2 Children." *Frontiers in Education* 3 (February 15, 2018). doi:10.3389/feduc.2018.00009.

Shammas, Brittany. "Time to Play: More State Laws Require Recess." Edutopia. March 07, 2019. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.edutopia.org/article/time-play-more-state-laws-require-recess>.

Restorative Discipline Practices

Augustine, Catherine H., John Engberg, Geoffrey E. Grimm, Emma Lee, Elaine Lin Wang, Karen Christianson, and Andrea A. Joseph. "Can Restorative Practices Improve School Climate and Curb Suspensions? An Evaluation of the Impact of Restorative Practices in a Mid-Sized Urban School District." Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2018. https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR2840.html.

Gregory, Anne, Kathleen Clawson, Alycia Davis, and Jennifer Gerewitz. "The Promise of Restorative Practices to Transform Teacher-Student Relationships and Achieve Equity in School Discipline." *Journal of Educational and Psychological Consultation* 26, no. 4 (November 04, 2014): 325-53. doi:10.1080/10474412.2014.929950.

Karp, David R., and Beau Breslin. "Restorative Justice in School Communities." *Youth & Society* 33, no. 2 (December 2001): 249-72. Accessed July 17, 2019.

Lacoe, Johanna, and Matthew P. Steinberg. "Do Suspensions Affect Student Outcomes?" *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis* 41, no. 1 (August 17, 2018): 34-62. doi:10.3102/0162373718794897.

Pyne, Jaymes. "Suspended Attitudes: Exclusion and Emotional Disengagement from School." *Sociology of Education* 92, no. 1 (December 07, 2018): 59-82. doi:10.1177/0038040718816684.

Swaby, Aliyya. "Twice a Week, These Texas Students Circle Up and Talk About Their Feelings. It's Lowering Suspensions and Preventing Violence." *Texas Tribune*. May 29, 2018. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.texastribune.org/2018/05/29/texas-schools-restorative-justice-violence-suspensions/>.

Tier II

Early Warning Systems

Allensworth, Elaine M., and John Q. Easton. "What Matters for Staying On-track and Graduating in Chicago Public High Schools: A Close Look at Course Grades, Failures, and Attendance in the Freshman Year." A Research Report. Consortium on Chicago School Research. July 2007. <https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED498350>.

Balfanz, Robert, Liza Herzog, and Douglas J. Mac Iver. "Preventing Student Disengagement and Keeping Students on the Graduation Path in Urban Middle-grades Schools: Early Identification and Effective Interventions." *Educational Psychologist* 42, no. 4 (November 2, 2007): 223–35. <https://doi.org/10.1080/00461520701621079>.

Corrin, William, Susan Sepanik, Rachel Rosen, and Andrea Shane. "ADDRESSING EARLY WARNING INDICATORS Interim Impact Findings from the Investing in Innovation (i3) Evaluation of DIPLOMAS NOW." June 2016. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.mdrc.org/about/about-mdrc-overview-0>.

Faria, Anne Marie. *Early Warning Intervention and Monitoring System (EWIMS)*. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Education, Institute of Education Sciences, 2017.

Roderick, Melissa, Thomas Kelley-Kemple, David W. Johnson, and Nicole Beechum. "Preventable Failure Improvements in Long-term Outcomes When High Schools Focused on the Ninth Grade Year." *The University of Chicago Consortium on Chicago School Research*, April 2014. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.attendanceworks.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/Preventable-Failure-CCSR-April-2014.pdf>.

Rosenkranz, Todd, Marisa De la Torre, Stevens, David W., and Elaine M. Allensworth. "Free to Fail or On-track to College: Why Grades Drop When Students Enter High School and What Adults Can Do About It." UCHICAGO CCSR Research Brief. April 2014. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.attendanceworks.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/Free-to-Fail-or-On-Track-to-College-CCSR-April-2014.pdf>.

"School Attendance Team Overview." Attendance Works. August 2018. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.attendanceworks.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/Attendance-Team-Overview-8.2018-4.pdf>.

Mentoring

Balfanz, Robert, and Vaughan Byrnes. "Using Data and the Human Touch: Evaluating the NYC Inter-agency Campaign to Reduce Chronic Absenteeism." *Journal of Education for Students Placed at Risk (JESPAR)* 23, no. 1–2 (April 3, 2018): 107–21. <https://doi.org/10.1080/10824669.2018.1435283>.

City Year. *National Impact Highlights 2016-2017*. Chicago, IL: 2017.

Fothergill, Sue. "Relationships Matter: A Toolkit for Launching an Elementary Success Mentor Initiative." Toolkits. January 2017. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.attendanceworks.org/resources/toolkits/mentoring-elementary-success-mentors/>.

Implementation and Impact of City Year within the Chicago Context. Chapin Hall at the University of Chicago. City Year Report September 2017. September 2017. Accessed July 17, 2019. https://www.cityyear.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/CY-Chicago-Evaluation-Report-Chapin-Hall-at-UChicago_SY1415-SY1516-1.pdf.

In-school and On-Track to Graduate: Key Findings from AT&T Aspire-funded Evaluation of the Peer Group Connection Cross-age Peer Mentoring and High School Transition Program. Report. Westat. April 9, 2019. Accessed July 17, 2019. https://static1.squarespace.com/static/59930928f9a61e13c4567092/t/5c0ea07c575d1fd01789036e/1544462503207/ATT_Westat_Reports_2018-12-10.pdf.

Jones, Curtis J., Michael Christian, and Andrew Rice. *The Results of a Randomized Control Trial Evaluation of the SPARK Literacy Program*. Report. Office of Socially Responsible Evaluation in Education, University of Wisconsin, Milwaukee. 2016. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED567484.pdf>.

Lehr, Camilla A., Mary F. Sinclair, and Sandra L. Christenson. "Addressing Student Engagement and Truancy Prevention During the Elementary School Years: A Replication Study of the Check & Connect Model." *Journal of Education for Students Placed at Risk (JESPAR)* 9, no. 3 (2004): 279–301. Accessed July 17, 2019. doi:10.1207/s15327671espr0903_4.

National Student Attendance, Engagement, and Success Center. "National Success Mentors." 2018. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://sites.ed.gov/nsaesc/national-success-mentors/>.

U.S. Department of Education. "FACT SHEET: The White House Launches New National Effort and Ad Council Campaign to Eliminate Chronic Absenteeism and Drive Student Success." News Release. February/March, 2016. Archived Information. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/fact-sheet-white-house-launches-new-national-effort-and-ad-council-campaign-eliminate-chronic-absenteeism-and-drive-student-success>.

U.S. Department of Education: Institute of Education Sciences: What Works Clearinghouse. "WWC: Find What Works!" Accessed July 19, 2019. <https://ies.ed.gov/ncee/wwc/>.

Youth Engagement

Bavarian, Niloofar, Kendra M. Lewis, David L. DuBois, Alan Acock, Samuel Vuchinich, Naida Silverthorn, Frank J. Snyder, Joseph Day, Peter Ji, and Brian R. Flay. "Using Social-emotional and Character Development to Improve Academic Outcomes: A Matched-pair, Cluster-randomized Controlled Trial in Low-income, Urban Schools."

BIBLIOGRAPHY *continued*

Journal of School Health 83, no. 11 (November 2013): 771–79.
<https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24138347>.
<https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/josh.12093>.

Cook, Philip, Kenneth Dodge, George Farkas, Roland Fryer, Jonathan Guryan, Jens Ludwig, Susan Mayer, Harold Pollack, and Laurence Steinberg. "The (Surprising) Efficacy of Academic and Behavioral Intervention with Disadvantaged Youth: Results from a Randomized Experiment in Chicago." Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, January 2014. <https://doi.org/10.3386/w19862>.

Evaluation of the Truancy Court Program in Baltimore City. Report. Administrative Office of the Courts, The Maryland Judiciary. December 2011. Accessed July 19, 2019. https://www.igsr.umd.edu/applied_research/Pubs/TCP_Evaluation_Report.pdf.

Positive Action. "Positive Action." Accessed July 20, 2019. <https://www.positiveaction.net/>.

Snyder, Frank, Brian Flay, Samuel Vuchinich, Alan Acock, Isaac Washburn, Michael Beets, and Kin-Kit Li. "Impact of a Social-emotional and Character Development Program on School-level Indicators of Academic Achievement, Absenteeism, and Disciplinary Outcomes: A Matched-pair, Cluster-randomized, Controlled Trial." *Journal of Research on Educational Effectiveness* 3, no. 1 (December 23, 2009): 26–55. <https://doi.org/10.1080/19345740903353436>.

University of Baltimore. "Truancy Court Program." Accessed July 19, 2019. <http://law.ubalt.edu/centers/cfcc/truancy/index.cfm>.

Controlling Asthma

Allies Against Asthma. "Allies Against Asthma: Promoting Asthma Care for Children." 2008. Accessed July 17, 2019. <http://www.asthma.umich.edu/>.

Central California Asthma Collaborative. "Asthma Impact Model: Serving the San Joaquin Valley." Accessed July 17, 2019. <http://cencalasthma.org/aim/>.

Clark, Noreen M., Amy R. Friedman, Laurie L. Lachance, Daniel F. Awad, Shelley C. Stoll, Molly Miklosovic, Joy Pinkerton, Xin Geng, and Amanda McWhorter. *Asthma Programs with an Environmental Component: A Review of the Field and Lessons for Success*. Report. Center for Managing Chronic Disease, University of Michigan. December 2007. Accessed July 17, 2019.

Halterman, Jill S., Maria Fagnano, Reynaldo S. Tajon, Paul Tremblay, Hongyue Wang, Arlene Butz, Tamara T. Perry, and Kenneth M. McConnochie. "Effect of the School-based Telemedicine Enhanced Asthma Management (SB-TEAM) Program on Asthma Morbidity." *JAMA Pediatrics* 172, no. 3 (March 05, 2018). doi:10.1001/jamapediatrics.2017.4938.

Higgins, Lori. "DPS Has a New Idea: Send Vans to Pick up Absent Kids in Detroit." *Detroit Free Press*, May 28, 2019. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.freep.com/story/news/education/2019/05/28/detroit-public-schools-absent-vans/1253365001/>.

Kelso, John M. "Do Written Asthma Action Plans Improve Outcomes?" *Pediatric Allergy, Immunology, and Pulmonology* 29, no. 1 (March 2016): 2–5. <https://doi.org/10.1089/ped.2016.0634>.

Koinis-Mitchell, Daphne, Sheryl J. Kopel, Michael L. Farrow, Elizabeth L. McQuaid, and Jack H. Nassau. "Asthma and Academic Performance in Urban Children." *Annals of Allergy, Asthma & Immunology* 122, no. 5 (May 2019): 471–77. doi:10.1016/j.anaai.2019.02.030.

National Equity Atlas. "Indicators." 2018. Accessed July 17, 2019. https://nationalequityatlas.org/indicators/Car_access.

Taylor-Fishwick, J. C., C.S. Kelly, F. D. Butterfoss, L. Harrison, J. Hixson, and L. Smith. "Asthma Ambassadors—A Home Visiting Program in Public Housing Programs in Southeastern Virginia." *Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology* 115, no. 2 (2005). Accessed February 2005. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2004.12.281.

Telljohann, Susan K., Joseph A. Dake, and James H. Price. "Effect of Full-time versus Part-time School Nurses on Attendance of Elementary Students with Asthma." *The Journal of School Nursing* 20, no. 6 (December 2004): 331. doi:10.1622/1059-8405(2004)020[0331:eofvps]2.0.co;2.

Webber, Mayris P., Kelly E. Carpiello, Tosan Oruwariye, Yungtai Lo, William B. Burton, and David K. Appel. "Burden of Asthma in Inner-city Elementary Schoolchildren." *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine* 157, no. 2 (February 01, 2003): 125. doi:10.1001/archpedi.157.2.125.

Zemek, Roger L., Sanjit Kaur Bhogal, and Francine M. Ducharme. "Systematic Review of Randomized Controlled Trials Examining Written Action Plans in Children: What Is the Plan?" *Archives of Pediatrics & Adolescent Medicine* 162, no. 2 (February 1, 2008): 157. <https://doi.org/10.1001/archpediatrics.2007.34>.

Targeted Transportation

HopSkipDrive. "About: Where Hearts and Minds Meet." Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.hopskipdrive.com/about>.

Pinsker, Joe. "What Is the Future of Getting Kids to Soccer Practice?" *The Atlantic*, October 19, 2018. <https://www.theatlantic.com/family/archive/2018/10/uber-lyft-kids-hopskipdrive-zum/573424/>.

Washborn, David. "Lost Days: Inside One Rural California District's Effort to Combat Chronic Absenteeism." *EdSource: Highlighting Strategies for Student Success*, May 31, 2019. Accessed July 19, 2019. <https://edsources.org/2019/lost-days->

[inside-one-rural-california-districts-effort-to-combat-chronic-absenteeism/613135?fbclid=IwAR3_zHumxinyfqiYwQAmuIR10Kx_AW7u5V7LQQHgi1MCsdjugwzczj9r5Q.](https://doi.org/10.1177/1049731515598619)

Zum. "School Rides That Save Time & Money." Child Transportation Services. 2018. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://ridezum.com/child-transportation-services.html>.

Students with Disabilities

Boundy, Kathleen B., and Candace Cortiella. "Chronic Absenteeism and Students with Disabilities: Health Issues of Students with Disabilities: Impact on Attendance." National Center on Education Outcomes. April 2018. <https://nceo.umnu.edu/docs/OnlinePubs/NCEOBrief15.pdf>.

Gottfried, Michael, Leanna Stiefel, Amy Schwartz, and Bryant Hopkins. "Showing Up: Disparities in Chronic Absenteeism between Students with and without Disabilities." IESP Working Paper #03-17. NYU: Institute for Education and Social Policy. June 2017. https://research.steinhardt.nyu.edu/scmsAdmin/media/users/lwb232/IESP_WP03-17_Chronic_1.pdf.

School Refusal

Chu, Brian C., Shireen L. Rizvi, Elaine A. Zendegui, and Lauren Bonavitacola. "Dialectical behavior therapy for school refusal: Treatment development and incorporation of web-based coaching." *Cognitive and Behavioral Practice*, 22, 317-330. August 2015. <https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S1077722914001023>.

Elliott, Julian G., Maurice Place. "Practitioner Review: School Refusal: Developments in Conceptualization and Treatment Since 2000." *The Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 60, 4-15. 2019. <https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Practitioner-Review%3A-School-refusal%3A-developments-Elliott-Place/e38718ce52a7439db9fcb97c1ab91b517f63b680>.

Heyne, David., Floor M. Sauter, Thomas H. Ollendick, Brigit M. Van Widenfelt, and P. Michiel Westenberg. "Developmentally sensitive cognitive behavioral therapy for adolescent school refusal: Rationale and case illustration." *Clinical Child and Family Psychology Review*, 17, 191-215. June 17, 2014 <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24338067>.

Kearney, Christopher A., Courtney Pursell, and Krisann Alvarez. "Treatment of school refusal behavior in children with mixed functional profiles." *Cognitive and Behavioral Practice*, 8, 3-11. Winter 2001 <https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S1077722901800377>.

Maynard, Brandy R., David Heyne, Kristen Esposito Brendel, Jeffery J. Bulanda, Aaron M. Thompson, and Terri D. Pigott. "Treatment for school refusal among children and adolescents: A systematic review and meta-analysis." *Research on Social Work Practice*, 28, 56-67. 2018 <https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/full/10.1177/1049731515598619>.

Melvin, Glenn A., Amanda L. Dudley, Michael S. Gordon, Ester Klimkeit, Eleonora Gullone, John Taffe, J., & Bruce J. Tonge. Augmenting Cognitive Behavior Therapy for School Refusal with Fluoxetine: A Randomized Controlled Trial. *Child Psychiatry and Human Development*, 48(3), 485-497. June 1, 2017. <https://doi.org/10.1007/s10578-016-0675-y>.

Melvin, Glenn A., and Michael S. Gordon. Antidepressant Medication: Is It a Viable and Valuable Adjunct to Cognitive-Behavioral Therapy for School Refusal? *Cognitive and Behavioral Therapy*, 26, 107-118. February 2019. <https://research.monash.edu/en/publications/antidepressant-medication-is-it-a-viable-and-valuable-adjunct-to->.

Pina, Armando. A., Argero A. Zerr, Nancy Gonzales, and Claudio D. Ortiz. "Psychosocial interventions for school refusal behavior in children and adolescents." *Child Development Perspectives*, 3, 11-20. April 1, 2009. <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20161056>.

Thastum, Mikael, Daniel Johnsen, Wendy K. Silverman, Pia Jeppesen, David Heyne, and Johanne Jeppesen Lomholt. "The Back2School modular cognitive behavioral intervention for youths with problematic school absenteeism: Study protocol for a randomized controlled trial." *Trials*, 20:29. January 8, 2019. <https://trialsjournal.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s13063-018-3124-3>.

Immigration Enforcement

Crawford, Emily R. "When Boundaries Around the "Secret" are Tested: A School Community Response to the Policing of Undocumented Immigrants." *Journal of Education and Urban Society*. February 14, 2017. <https://doi.org/10.1177/0013124517690227>

Crawford, Emily and Fernando Valle. "Educational justice for undocumented students: How school counselors encourage student persistence in schools." *International Journal of Leadership in Education*, 17(4), 481-592. October 2016. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/311388465_Educational_justice_for_undocumented_students_How_school_counselors_encourage_student_persistence_in_schools.

Dee, Thomas S., and Mark Murphy. "Vanished classmates: The effects of local immigration enforcement on school enrollment." *American Educational Research Journal*. July 2, 2019. <https://doi.org/10.3102/0002831219860816>.

BIBLIOGRAPHY *continued*

Kirksey, Jacob J., Carolyn Sattin-Bajaj, Michael A. Gottfried, Jennifer Freeman, Christopher S. Ozuna (2020). "Deportations Near the Schoolyard: Examining Immigration Enforcement and Racial/Ethnic Gaps in Educational Outcomes." AERA Open. January 13, 2020. <https://doi.org/10.1177/2332858419899074>.

Tier III**Interagency Case Management**

Communities In Schools. "Home." Accessed July 19, 2019. <https://www.communitiesinschools.org/>.

FosterEd. "Best In Class Demonstration Sites." Accessed July 19, 2019. <http://foster-ed.org/demonstration-sites/>.

Laird, Jennifer. *FosterEd Arizona: Year 2 Evaluation*. Report. National Center for Youth Law. Berkeley, CA: RTI International, 2016.

Laird, Jennifer. *FosterEd Santa Cruz County: Year 2 Evaluation*. Report. National Center for Youth Law. Berkeley, CA: RTI International, 2015.

U.S. Department of Education. Family Policy Compliance Office. *The Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act Guidance on Sharing Information with Community-Based Organizations*. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www2.ed.gov/policy/gen/guid/fpco/doc/ferpa-and-community-based-orgs.pdf>.

Johnston, William R., John Engberg, Isaac M. Opper, Lisa Sontag-Padilla, and Lea Xenakis, "Illustrating the Promise of Community Schools: An Assessment of the Impact of the New York City Community Schools Initiative." City of New York, 2020. https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR3245.html. **Truancy Courts.**

Langford, Terri. "New Truancy Law Poised to Put More Pressure on Schools, Parents." *Texas Tribune*. August 8, 2015. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.texastribune.org/2015/08/08/new-truancy-law-puts-pressure-schools/>.

Maynard, Brandy R., Michael G. Vaughn, Erik J. Nelson, Christopher P. Salas-Wright, David A. Heyne, and Kristen P. Kremer. "Truancy in the United States: Examining Temporal Trends and Correlates by Race, Age, and Gender." *Children and Youth Services Review* 81 (October 2017): 188–96. <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2017.08.008>.

O'Malley, Nancy E., and Teresa Drenick. *Alameda County District Attorney's Truancy & Attendance Program*. Alameda County District Attorney's Office. Oakland, Ca., 2017. https://atschool.alcoda.org/files/2018-2019_Truancy_Handbook_c.pdf.

Roberts, Tawana. "New Ohio Attendance Law in Effect for 2017-18 School Year." *News Herald*. August 21, 2017. Accessed July 17, 2019. https://www.news-herald.com/news/ohio/new-ohio-attendance-law-in-effect-for---school/article_7d1dc8d6-a1fb-545e-8666-dfed497c0745.html.

Shoenfelt, Betsy, and Margaret Ryan Huddleston. *The Truancy Court Diversion Program of the Family Court, Warren Circuit Court Division III, Bowling Green, Kentucky: An Evaluation of Impact on Attendance and Academic Performance*. Vol. 44, 2006. <https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-1617.2006.00119.x>.

State of Texas. Legislative Budget Board. *Overview of the Effects of Changes to Texas Truancy Laws*. Austin, Texas, 2017. https://www.lbb.state.tx.us/Documents/Publications/Policy_Report/3012_Changes_to_Texas_Truancy_Laws.pdf.

Housing

Balfanz, Robert, and Vaughan Byrnes. "Using Data and the Human Touch: Evaluating the NYC Inter-agency Campaign to Reduce Chronic Absenteeism." *Journal of Education for Students Placed at Risk (JESPAR)* 23, no. 1–2 (April 3, 2018): 107–21. <https://doi.org/10.1080/10824669.2018.1435283>

The Campaign for Grade-level Reading. "Bright Spots: Public Housing Agencies Addressing Chronic Absenteeism." Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://gradelevelreading.net/bright-spots/bright-spots-housing>.

Da Costa Nunez, Ralph, Jennifer Erb-Downward, and Anna Shaw-Amoah. *Empty Seats: The Epidemic of Absenteeism Among Homeless Elementary Students*. Report. The Institute for Children, Poverty, and Homelessness. New York, New York: ICPH, 2018.

U.S. Department of Education, U.S. Department of Justice, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, and U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development. *Every Student, Every Day: A Community Toolkit to Address and Eliminate Chronic Absenteeism*. October 2015. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www2.ed.gov/about/inits/ed/chronicabsenteeism/toolkit.pdf>.

Utah Education Policy Center. *Research Brief: Chronic Absenteeism*. Report. The University of Utah. July 2012. Accessed July 17, 2019. <https://www.attendanceworks.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/UTAH-Chronic-AbsenteeismResearch-Brief-July-2012.pdf>.



ATTENDANCE PLAYBOOK
SMART STRATEGIES FOR REDUCING CHRONIC ABSENTEEISM
IN THE COVID ERA